CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC. Form 10-K April 01, 2019 UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
FORM 10-K
x ANNUAL REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 OR 15(D) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
For the fiscal year ended: December 31, 2018
TRANSITION REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
FOR THE TRANSITION PERIOD FROM TO
Commission file number 000-13215
CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC.
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)
Nevada <u><b>K0-0050402</b></u> (State of Incorporation) (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
(2

Edgar Filing: CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC Form 10-K
321 Sixth Street, San Antonio, TX 78215 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)
(805) 964-3313 Registrant's telephone number, including area code
1933 Cliff Drive, Suite 1, Santa Barbara, CA 93109 (Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act: <b>None</b>
Securities registered pursuant to section 12(g) of the Act: Common Stock \$0.001 par value

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act.

Yes No x

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act.

Yes No x

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Yes x No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files).

Yes x No

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K (§ 229.405 of this chapter) is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company" and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Accelerated filer Smaller reporting company x Emerging growth company

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

Yes No x

The aggregate market value of voting stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant was approximately \$2,504,622 as of June 28, 2018, the last business day of the registrant's most recently completed fourth fiscal quarter (computed by reference to the last sale price of a share of the registrant's Common Stock on that date as reported by OTC Bulletin Board).

There were 137,512,588 shares outstanding of the registrant's Common Stock as of April 1, 2019.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART 1		
ITEM 1	Business	4
ITEM 1A	Risk Factors	7
ITEM 2	<u>Properties</u>	13
ITEM 3	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	13
ITEM 4	Mine Safety Disclosures	13
PART II		
ITEM 5	Market for Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters, and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	13
ITEM 6	Selected Financial Data	15
ITEM 7	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Results of Operations and Financial Condition	15
ITEM 7A	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	23
ITEM 8	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	24
ITEM 9	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	58
ITEM 9A	Controls and Procedures	58
ITEM 9B	Other Information	60
PART III		
ITEM 10	Directors, Executive Officers, and Corporate Governance	60
ITEM 11	Executive Compensation	62
ITEM 12	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	66
ITEM 13	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	67
ITEM 14	Principal Accounting Fees and Services	67
ITEM 15	Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules	68
SIGNATURES		72

#### **Table of Contents**

#### PART I

#### **ITEM 1. BUSINESS**

#### General

CloudCommerce, Inc. ("CloudCommerce," "we," "us," "our," or the "Company") is a leading provider of data driven solutions. We develop solutions that help our clients acquire, engage, and retain their customers by leveraging cutting edge digital strategies and technologies. We focus intently on using data analytics to drive the creation of great user experiences and effective digital marketing campaigns. Whether it is creating omni-channel experiences, engaging a specific audience, or energizing voters in political campaigns, we believe data is the key to digital success. Our goal is to become the industry leader by always applying a "data first" strategy and acquiring other companies that can help us achieve this vision.

To better serve our customers and create value for our shareholders, we strategically acquire profitable cloud commerce solutions providers with strong management teams.

#### **Core Services**

Our core solutions are data analytics, digital marketing, branding and creative services, and development managed infrastructure support.

#### Data Analytics

To deliver the highest Return on Investment ("ROI") for our customers' digital marketing campaigns, we utilize sophisticated data science to identify the correct universes to target relevant audiences. Our ability to understand and translate data drives every decision we make. By listening to and analyzing our customers' data we are able to make informed decisions that positively impact our customers' business. We leverage industry-best tools to aggregate and visualize data across multiple sources, and then our data and behavioral scientists segment and model that data to be deployed in targeted marketing campaigns. We have data analytics expertise in retail, wholesale, distribution, logistics, manufacturing, political, and several other industries.

#### Digital Marketing

We help our customers get their message out, educate their market and tell their story. We do so creatively and effectively by deploying powerful call-to-action digital campaigns with national reach and boosting exposure and validation with coordinated advertising in print media. Our fully-developed marketing plans are founded on sound research methodologies, brand audits and exploration of the competitive landscape. Whether our customer is a challenger brand, a political candidate, or a well-known household name, our strategists are skillful at leveraging data and creating campaigns that move people to make decisions.

## **Branding and Creative Services**

We approach branding from a "big picture" perspective, establishing a strong identity and then building on that to develop a comprehensive branding program that tells our customer's story, articulates what sets our customer apart from their competitors and establishes our customer in their market.

## **Development and Managed Infrastructure Support**

Commerce-focused, user-friendly digital websites and apps elevates our customer's marketing position and draw consumers to their products and services. Our platform-agnostic approach allows us to architect and build solutions that are the best fit for each customer. Once the digital properties are built, our experts will help manage and protect the website or app and provide the expertise needed to scale the infrastructure needed as our customer's business grows.

#### **Revenue Model**

We have a variety of revenue-generating models. We charge fixed or variable implementation fees to design, build and launch websites. In addition, we have several retainer arrangements for other services that vary in term length that provides reliable income. Our professional services are billed at hourly or monthly rates, depending on the customer's needs. We believe this flexibility allows us to attract customers while maximizing profits based on billable hours.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Benefits to Clients**

Our complete solution of providing robust technology along with complementary professional services delivers many benefits to our customers.

#### Reduced Total Cost of Ownership and Risk

Utilizing our services, businesses can dramatically reduce or eliminate upfront and ongoing hardware, software, maintenance and support costs associated with developing, customizing, deploying and upgrading sophisticated solutions and campaigns. They can have a global digital presence without assuming the costs and risks of developing it themselves and take immediate advantage of the investments we continually make in our digital systems and associated services. Our commitment to the latest technologies helps ensure that our clients maintain pace with industry advances.

#### Revenue Growth

We help our clients grow their businesses by leveraging our experience to (i) increase the acquisition, retention and lifetime value of new customers; (ii) extending their businesses into new geographic markets; and (iii) expanding the visibility and sales of their products through new online sales channels. We have developed substantial expertise in digital marketing which we apply to help our clients enhance their brands and increase interest and traffic, all of which are designed to generate higher revenues for our clients' businesses and greater revenue for the Company.

## **Deployment Speed**

Businesses can reduce the time required to develop their digital presence by utilizing our outsourced business model. Typically, a new client can have their digital properties live much more quickly than if they decided to build, test and deploy resources in-house. Once they are operational, clients can make real-time changes to their digital properties, allowing them to address issues and take advantage of opportunities without technical assistance.

#### Focus on Core Competency

By utilizing our outsourced-agency model, businesses can focus on developing, marketing and selling their products rather than devoting time and resources to building and maintaining an internal infrastructure. Management can focus their time on their core business while ensuring they have access to the latest technologies, tools and expertise for running a successful digital operation.

#### Sales and Marketing

Our objective is to be the leading global provider of data-driven solutions. To achieve this objective, we have assembled a team of experts working collectively for the best interest of our customers.

During the client sales process, our team delivers demonstrations, presentations, proposals and contracts. Many new customers have been retained through email marketing, direct sales, and word-of-mouth referrals. Our direct sales efforts are aimed at senior marketing and information technology (IT) executives within Consumer, B2B and political organizations who are looking to create or expand their digital operations. Word-of-mouth referrals have been very valuable to us and we intend to continue nurturing our customer and industry relationships to maximize these referrals.

In addition to our direct sales efforts and referrals, we have established and continue to explore channel partnerships to expand our customer base. Prospective channel partners include existing Technology companies, hosting providers, ERP vendors, and e-commerce marketing professionals.

#### **Industry Overview**

## Growth of Mobile, Digital and Social

We believe there are a number of factors that are contributing to the growth of mobile, digital and social commerce, including the following: (i) accessibility and adoption of smartphone devices throughout the world; (ii) rapid advancements in high-speed internet and 4G cellular networks making the internet more available, reliable, and efficient; (iii) consumers are more comfortable with the process of consuming information and buying products from their mobile devices; (iv) the functionality of both mobile and desktop website continues to improve, a greater range of mobile payment options are available, and special offers and shipping discounts are making online shopping more attractive; (v) businesses are placing more emphasis on their digital commerce strategies as mobile, desktop and social channels can reach a larger audience at a comparatively lower cost than the methods used to drive traffic to

#### **Table of Contents**

traditional brick-and-mortar retail stores. As a result of these growth drivers, we believe retailers and wholesalers have begun to build large, global customer bases that can be reached cost-effectively, potentially resulting in higher sales and profitability.

## Opportunities for Outsourced Digital Solutions

We believe there are advantages to outsourcing data analytics, digital marketing, creative and development solutions like those of CloudCommerce as an attractive alternative to building and maintaining this capability in-house. These advantages include: (i) eliminating the substantial up-front and ongoing costs of computer hardware, network infrastructure and specialized application software and personnel; (ii) reducing the time it takes to get digital products and properties live and productive; (iii) shifting the ongoing technology, financial, regulatory and compliance risks to a proven service provider; (iv) leveraging the expertise of a digital solutions provider to accelerate growth of a business; and (v) allowing businesses to focus on their specific core competencies.

#### Competition

The market for digital marketing solutions providers is highly fragmented with vendors providing expertise in specific areas. Usually, merchants or brands must manage multiple vendors that supply specific services. We compete with other outsourced digital providers as well as with companies that maintain their own internal teams and build their solutions themselves. The competition we encounter includes:

In-house development of digital capabilities using tools or applications available for a fee or through open-source models;

Digital capabilities custom-developed by global solutions providers including, but not limited to, IBM Digital, Accenture Interactive, WPP, Omnicom, Publicis;

Other providers of outsourced strategy or development who specialize in technologies such as Drupal, Adobe, Magento, Demandware, WordPress, etc.

Web hosting, web services and infrastructure companies that offer portions of our solution and are seeking to expand the range of their offering, including, but not limited to, Network Solutions, LLC, Akamai Technologies, Inc., Yahoo! Inc., eBay Inc. and Hostopia.com Inc.

#### **Government Regulation**

We are subject to various federal, state, and local laws affecting e-commerce and communication businesses. The Federal Trade Commission and equivalent state agencies regulate advertising and representations made by businesses in the sale of their products, which apply to us. We are also subject to government laws and regulations governing health, safety, working conditions, employee relations, wrongful termination, wages, taxes and other matters applicable to businesses in general.

#### **Employees**

As of December 31, 2018, we had 65 full time employees, 6 of whom are employed in administrative positions, 2 in sales and marketing positions, and 57 in technical positions. Fifty-four employees are in Texas, 5 in Florida, 2 in Utah, 1 in California, 1 in New Jersey, 1 in Washington, DC, and 1 in New York.

All of our employees have executed agreements that impose nondisclosure obligations on the employee and assign to us (to the extent permitted by state and federal laws) all copyrights and other inventions created by the employee during his employment with us. Additionally, we have a trade secret protection policy in place that management believes to be adequate to protect our intellectual property and trade secrets.

## Seasonality

We do not anticipate that our business will be substantially affected by seasonality.

## **Trademarks**

We have registered trademarks for CloudCommerce®.

## **Company History**

The Company was incorporated in Nevada on January 22, 2002 and was formerly known as Warp 9, Inc., Roaming Messenger, Inc., and Latinocare Management Corporation ("LMC"). On July 9, 2015, we changed the name

#### **Table of Contents**

of the Company from Warp 9, Inc. to CloudCommerce, Inc. to reflect a new plan of strategically acquiring profitable data driven marketing solutions providers with strong management teams. The Company, based in San Antonio, Texas, began operations on October 1, 1999. We develop solutions that help our clients acquire, engage, and retain their customers by leveraging cutting edge digital strategies and technologies. We focus intently on using data analytics to drive the creation of great user experiences and effective digital marketing campaigns. Whether it is creating omni-channel experiences, engaging a specific audience, or energizing voters in political campaigns, we believe data is the key to digital success. Our goal is to become the industry leader by always applying a "data first" strategy and acquiring other companies that can help us achieve this vision. The Company consists of five subsidiaries, CLWD Operations, Inc. (formerly Indaba Group, Inc.), Parscale Digital, Inc., which merged with Parscale Creative, Inc., as a result of an acquisition dated August 1, 2017, WebTegrity, LLC ("WebTegrity"), which was acquired November 15, 2017, Data Propria, Inc., which the Company launched February 1, 2018, and Giles Design Bureau, Inc., which spun out from Parscale Digital in May, 2018. On January 17, 2018, the board of directors of the Company elected to change its year end from June 30 to December 31. The Company focuses on four main areas, data analytics, digital marketing, branding and creative services, and web development.

#### **Recent Developments**

None

#### ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

#### RISKS RELATED TO OUR BUSINESS

We have a history of losses and can provide no assurance of our future operating results.

We have experienced net losses and negative cash flows from operating activities, and we expect such losses and negative cash flows to continue in the foreseeable future. As of December 31, 2018, and 2017, we had working capital deficit of \$4,146,991 and \$1,835,714, respectively. For the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017, we incurred net losses of \$2,870,013, \$2,486,114, and \$2,042,504, respectively. The opinion of our independent registered public accountants on our audited financial statements as of and for the years ended December 31, 2018 and 2017 contains an explanatory paragraph regarding substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. Our ability to continue as a going concern is dependent upon raising capital from financing transactions and future sales.

A significant portion of our total assets consists of goodwill, which is subject to a periodic impairment analysis and a significant impairment determination in any future period could have an adverse effect on our results of operations even without a significant loss of revenue or increase in cash expenses attributable to such period.

We have goodwill totaling \$4,575,000 at December 31, 2018 resulting from the acquisitions of Parscale Creative, WebTegrity and Parscale Media. We evaluate this goodwill for impairment based on the fair value of the operating business units to which this goodwill relates at least once a year. This estimated fair value could change if we are unable to achieve operating results at the levels that have been forecasted, the market valuation of those business units decreases based on transactions involving similar companies, or there is a permanent, negative change in the market demand for the services offered by the business units. These changes could result in an impairment of the existing goodwill balance that could require a material non-cash charge to our results of operations.

#### We operate with significant levels of debt and rely on funding to operate.

As of December 31, 2018, our total outstanding debts were approximately \$1,500,000. In addition, a large portion of the outstanding debt is owed to an entity controlled by our Chief Financial Officer. Due to operational losses, we

continue to require funding from our lenders to cover operational expenses. Although we are not required to make quarterly or annual payments on the outstanding balance of our debt, interest accrues on the principal amount of such debt and the balance is required to be repaid at some point in the future. There is no guarantee that we will have sufficient funds to pay our obligations, nor is there a guarantee that our lenders will re-finance the debts or extend the maturity dates.

## There is no guarantee that our lenders will continue to support us.

We may require additional capital to fund operations, finance additional acquisitions, purchase computer equipment, expand into additional markets, initiate advertising campaigns, or hire key personnel. Although we have positive working relationships with our lenders, there is no guarantee that the lenders will continue to support us in all

#### **Table of Contents**

the ways we choose to spend our capital. If our lenders choose not to fund the Company, then our operations may be halted, our growth may decrease or we may need to scale back on our expenditures.

#### We are operating at a loss and may incur additional losses in the future.

Our net loss for the year ended December 31, 2018 was \$(2,870,013). To reach our business growth objectives, we currently expect to increase our operating, sales, and marketing expenses, as well as capital expenditures. To offset these expenses, we will need to generate additional profitable revenue. If our revenue declines or grows slower than either we anticipate or our clients' projections indicate, or if our operating, sales and marketing expenses exceed our expectations or cannot be reduced to an appropriate level, we may not generate sufficient revenue to be profitable or be able to sustain or increase profitability on a quarterly or annual basis in the future.

# We are dependent on key personnel for our operations. If those key personnel were to leave the Company, operations may suffer.

Our performance is highly dependent on the continued services of our executive officers and other key personnel, the loss of any of whom could materially adversely affect our business. In addition, we need to attract and retain other highly-skilled, technical and managerial personnel for whom there is intense competition. For example, if we are unable to hire or continually train our employees to keep pace with the rapid and continuing changes in technology and the markets we serve or changes in the types of services our clients are demanding, we may not be able to develop and deliver new services and solutions to fulfill client demand. Our inability to attract and retain qualified technical and managerial personnel could materially adversely affect our ability to maintain and grow our business significantly.

#### If labor rates for key personnel increases, the increase may strain cash flows further.

Competition for labor could substantially increase our labor costs. Although we seek to preserve the contractual ability to pass through increases in labor costs to our clients, not all of our current contracts provide us with this protection, and we may enter into contracts in the future which limit or prohibit our ability to pass through increases in labor costs to our clients. If we are unable to pass costs through to our clients, our financial condition may be materially affected.

# Even though the Company incurs significant costs while attempting to acquire other businesses, there is no guarantee that the transactions will be consummated

The Company incurs significant costs associated with both searching for companies to acquire and in closing a transaction. These costs include, but are not limited to, airfare, legal, audit and consulting fees. Because the merger/acquisition is not only dependent on both parties being dedicated to the completion of the transaction, but also the operational fit must be right, we may not close on all transactions we pursue. Incomplete transactions may result in significant capital out flows with no benefit to the Company.

## If there is a triggering event that adversely affects the Company, then our intangible assets may be impaired, resulting in significant write offs.

Goodwill and identifiable intangible assets represented approximately 85% of our total assets as of December 31, 2018. The carrying value of goodwill represents the fair value of an acquired business in excess of identifiable assets and liabilities as of the acquisition date. We are required to test goodwill and intangible assets for impairment annually, as well as on an interim basis to the extent that factors or indicators become apparent that could reduce the fair value below its book value. Such factors requiring an interim test for impairment include loss of key employees, pending bankruptcy, loss of a significant client, declining sales, significant cost increases, change in management or declining spend in the industry. If it is determined that there has been an event that may reduce the fair value of our

intangible assets, then we would be required to write off all, or a portion, of the balance recorded as intangible assets. Such a write off would reduce earnings during the period of the write off.

We may become a party to litigation involving intellectual property rights, employment violations, breach of contract, or other lawsuit, which may place a burden on management and cash flows.

Third parties may, in the future, assert that our business, the technologies we use, or the business practices we use, infringe on their intellectual property rights or employment rights or that we are in violation of other rights or laws. Defending the Company against such actions may require significant time of management and substantial amounts of money. We cannot predict whether third parties will assert claims in the future or whether any future

#### **Table of Contents**

claims will prevent us from offering our products or services. If we are found to be in the wrong, we may be required to pay a significant amount of money which could include damages and attorneys' fees.

A portion of our services are provided by third parties which we do not control. Such third parties may provide poor service which may harm the relationships we have with our clients.

We currently, and may in the future, rely on third party providers to provide various portions of our service offering. If our business relationship with a third-party provider is negatively affected, or is terminated, we might not be able to deliver the corresponding service offering to our clients, which could cause us to lose clients and future business, reducing our revenues. Any such failure on the part of the third party, may damage our reputation and otherwise result in a material adverse effect upon our business and financial condition.

#### A large portion of our revenue is concentrated with a small number of clients.

For the year ended December 31, 2018, five clients represented approximately 38% of our service fee revenue and we currently expect these clients will represent approximately 30% of our service fee revenue during the year ended December 31, 2019, as we add additional clients and acquire companies. Termination, reduction, or delay of our services under a contract could result from factors unrelated to our work product or the progress of the project such as factors related to business or financial conditions of the client, changes in client strategies or the domestic or global economy generally. Termination, reduction or substantial delay of services any significant client, or nonrenewal of any significant client contract, or the nonpayment of a material amount of our service fees by a significant client, could have a material adverse effect upon our business, results of operation and financial condition.

#### If a larger number of companies compete with us, it may be difficult to grow or maintain our revenue.

Many companies offer, on an individual basis, one or more of the same services we do, and we face competition from many different sources depending upon the type and range of services requested by a potential client. Many of these companies have greater capabilities and resources than we do for the single or multiple functions they provide. In addition, we compete against other professional service firms that have substantial offshore operations with lower labor costs, which enable them to offer lower pricing to potential clients. We cannot be certain we will be able to compete successfully against these or other competitors in the future.

In addition, growth in our clients' e-commerce businesses may cause a client to consider making the necessary investments to process their e-commerce operations in-house. In such event, unless we can provide a more cost-effective solution to the client, the client may choose to terminate our services. There is no assurance that we will be able to provide a more cost-effective solution, or that any such solution will not reduce our profitability or be accepted by the client.

## If we do not accurately price our fixed fee projects, the Company may suffer from decreased cash flows.

When making a proposal for, or managing, a fixed-price engagement, we rely on our estimates of costs and timing for delivering our services, which may be based on limited data and could be inaccurate. If we do not accurately estimate our costs and the timing for completion of a fixed-price project, the contract for such a project could prove unprofitable or yield a profit margin that is lower than expected. Losses, if any, on fixed-price contracts are recognized when the loss is determined. Any increased or unexpected costs or unanticipated delays in connection with the performance of fixed-price contracts, including delays caused by factors outside of our control, could make these contracts less profitable or unprofitable and may affect the amount of revenue, profit, and profit margin reported in any period.

Our industry is dependent on quickly evolving technologies and knowledge. If we do not maintain proper technology or knowledge, then our operations may be adversely affected.

To remain competitive, we must continue to enhance and improve the responsiveness, functionality and features of our services and the underlying network infrastructure. If we are unable to adapt to changing market conditions, client requirements or emerging industry standards, our business could be adversely affected. The internet and e-commerce environments are characterized by rapid technological change, changes in user requirements and preferences, frequent new product and service introductions embodying new technologies and the emergence of new industry standards and practices that could render our technology and systems obsolete. We must continue to address the increasingly sophisticated and varied needs of our clients and respond to technological advances and emerging industry standards and practices on a cost-effective and timely basis.

#### **Table of Contents**

We may not realize the anticipated benefits of past or future acquisitions, and integration of these acquisitions may disrupt our business and management.

Our growth strategy is dependent on the success of these acquisitions and in the future we may acquire additional companies, products or technologies or enter into joint ventures or other strategic initiatives. We may not realize the anticipated benefits of these acquisitions or any other future acquisition, and any acquisition has numerous risks. These risks include the following:

- difficulty in assimilating the operations and personnel of the acquired company;
  difficulty in effectively integrating the acquired technologies or products with our current technologies;
  difficulty in maintaining controls, procedures and policies during the transition and integration;
  disruption of our ongoing business and distraction of our management and employees from other opportunities and challenges due to integration issues;
  - inability to retain key technical and managerial personnel of the acquired business;
    inability to retain key customers, vendors and other business partners of the acquired business;
    inability to achieve the financial and strategic goals for the acquired and combined businesses;
- incurring acquisition-related costs or amortization costs for acquired intangible assets that could impact our operating results;
- potential failure of the due diligence processes to identify significant issues with product quality, intellectual property infringement and other legal and financial liabilities, among other things; and
- potential inability to assert that internal controls over financial reporting are effective. Mergers and acquisitions of companies are inherently risky and, if we do not complete the integration of acquired businesses successfully and in a timely manner, we may not realize the anticipated benefits of the acquisitions to the extent anticipated, which could adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations.

Our acquisitions may not achieve expected benefits, and may increase our liabilities, disrupt our existing business and harm our operating results.

As part of our strategy, we seek to acquire other businesses and technologies to complement our current products, expand the breadth of our markets, or enhance our technical capabilities. For example, in August 2017, we acquired Parscale Creative. The benefits we expect to receive from these and other acquisitions depend on our ability to successfully conduct due diligence, negotiate the terms of the acquisition and integrate the acquired business into our systems, procedures and organizational structure. Any inaccuracy in our acquisition assumptions or any failure to uncover liabilities or risks associated with the acquisition, make the acquisition on favorable terms, integrate the acquired business or assets as and when expected or retain key employees of the acquired company may reduce or eliminate the expected benefits of the acquisition to us, increase our costs, disrupt our operations, result in additional liabilities, investigations and litigation, and may also harm our strategy, business and operating results. The failure to achieve expected acquisition benefits may also result in impairment charges for goodwill and purchased intangible assets.

#### Future acquisitions may include an equity component that may dilute the positions of current stockholders.

We have traditionally used our equity to finance our acquisitions. As we search for additional companies to acquire, the components of the purchase price may include a combination of cash, debt and equity. The issuance of a substantial amount of equity may have a dilutive effect on our current shareholders upon such equity being deemed free-trading. Although this dilution may result in higher trading volume, it may result in lower market prices, which may limit an investor's ability to obtain a return on their investment.

In addition, the incurrence of debt could have a variety of negative effects, including:

- · default and foreclosure on our assets if our operating revenues are insufficient to repay our debt obligations; acceleration of our obligations to repay the indebtedness even if we make all principal and interest payments when ·due if we breach certain covenants that require the maintenance of certain financial ratios or reserves without a waiver or renegotiation of that covenant;
- our immediate payment of all principal and accrued interest, if any, if the debt security is payable on demand;
   our inability to obtain necessary additional financing if the debt security contains covenants restricting our ability to obtain such financing while the debt security is outstanding;
   10

#### **Table of Contents**

increased vulnerability to adverse changes in general economic, industry and competitive conditions and adverse changes in government regulation; and

limitations on our ability to borrow additional amounts for expenses, capital expenditures, acquisitions, debt service requirements, execution of our strategy and other purposes and other disadvantages compared to our competitors who have less debt.

There is a significant amount of exposure to the Company due to Bradley Parscale being on the board of directors.

As recently announced, Bradley Parscale was named as campaign manager for Donald Trump's 2020 presidential election run. As soon as the announcement was made, opponents to Mr. Parscale and President Trump made a connection to Parscale Digital and CloudCommerce, resulting in negative press articles, vindictive message through social media, and angry direct messages to some of our employees. We expect these types of activities to continue, and potentially increase in intensity as we near the 2020 elections. There is a potential that employees who do not want to be associated with Mr. Parscale or President Trump will terminate their employment or attempt to cause harm to the Company. Further, there may be customers who may also want to reduce their business with us because of the relationship with Mr. Parscale. We could also lose customers, and if we are not able to replace the revenue from those lost customers, total revenue could decline.

Our largest customer, Parscale Strategy, is owned and controlled by Bradley Parscale.

A large portion of our revenue (19%) comes from digital marketing, design and website development activities for Parscale Strategy, which is owned by Bradley Parscale. It is uncertain whether Mr. Parscale's presidential campaign management activities will increase or decrease the amount of work we receive from Parscale Strategy. If Mr. Parscale uses other vendors for his digital advertising work, then we may see a decline in revenue. This decline may result in a cash flow shortage and losses of the operations.

#### RISKS RELATED TO OUR COMMON STOCK

Due to the low price and volume of our stock, a shareholder may be unable to sell shares, or may lose money on their investment.

The trading price of our common stock may be subject to wide fluctuations in response to quarter-to-quarter fluctuations in operating results, announcements of material adverse events, general conditions in our industry or the public marketplace and other events or factors, including the thin trading of our common stock. In addition, stock markets have experienced extreme price and trading volume volatility in recent years. This volatility has had a substantial effect on the market prices of securities of many technology-related companies for reasons frequently unrelated to the operating performance of the specific companies. These broad market fluctuations may adversely affect the market price of our common stock. In addition, if our operating results differ from our announced guidance or the expectations of equity research analysts or investors, the price of our common stock could decrease significantly.

Our principal stockholders, officers and directors own a controlling interest in its voting stock and investors have a limited voice in our management.

Our principal stockholders, officers and directors, in the aggregate, beneficially own approximately 74% of our outstanding common stock. As a result, these stockholders acting together, have the ability to control substantially all matters submitted to the Company's stockholders for approval, including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate transactions. In addition, sales of significant amounts of shares held by our principal stockholders, directors and executive officers, or the prospect of these sales, could adversely affect the market price of our common stock. Their stock ownership may discourage a potential acquirer from making a tender offer or otherwise attempting to obtain control of the Company, which could deprive our stockholders of an opportunity to receive a premium for their capital stock as part of a sale of our company and might ultimately affect the market price of our common stock.

Our common stock is subject to the "penny stock" rules of the sec and the trading market in our securities is limited, which makes transactions in our stock cumbersome and may reduce the value of an investment in our stock.

The Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") has adopted Rule 15g-9 which establishes the definition of a "penny stock," for the purposes relevant to us, as any equity security that has a market price of less than

#### **Table of Contents**

\$5.00 per share or with an exercise price of less than \$5.00 per share, subject to certain exceptions. For any transaction involving a penny stock, unless exempt, the rules require:

that a broker or dealer approve a person's account for transactions in penny stocks; and the broker or dealer receives from the investor a written agreement to the transaction, setting forth the identity and quantity of the penny stock to be purchased.

In order to approve a person's account for transactions in penny stocks, the broker or dealer must:

obtain financial information and investment experience objectives of the person; and make a reasonable determination that the transactions in penny stocks are suitable for that person and the person has sufficient knowledge and experience in financial matters to be capable of evaluating the risks of transactions in penny stocks.

The broker or dealer must also deliver, prior to any transaction in a penny stock, a disclosure schedule prescribed by the SEC relating to the penny stock market, which:

sets forth the basis on which the broker or dealer made the suitability determination; and that the broker or dealer received a signed, written agreement from the investor prior to the transaction. Generally, brokers may be less willing to execute transactions in securities subject to the "penny stock" rules. This may make it more difficult for investors to dispose of our common stock and cause a decline in the market value of our stock

We have never paid dividends and have no plans to pay dividends in the future. As a result, our common stock may be less valuable because a return on an investor's investment will only occur if our stock price appreciates.

Holders of shares of our common stock are entitled to receive such dividends as may be declared by our Board of Directors. To date, we have paid no cash dividends and we do not expect to pay cash dividends in the foreseeable future. We intend to retain future earnings, if any, to provide funds for operations of our business. Therefore, any return investors in will be in the form of appreciation, if any, in the market value of our shares of common stock. There can be no assurance that shares of our common stock will appreciate in value or even maintain the price at which our stockholders have purchased their shares.

If we fail to remain current on our reporting requirements, we could be removed from the OTCQB which would limit the ability of broker-dealers to sell our securities and the ability of stockholders to sell their securities in the secondary market.

If we fail to remain current in our reporting requirements, we could be removed from the OTCQB. As a result, the market liquidity of our securities could be severely adversely affected by limiting the ability of broker-dealers to trade our securities and the ability of stockholders to sell their securities in the secondary market. In addition, we may be unable to get re-listed on the OTCQB which may have an adverse material effect on our Company.

#### There is substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern.

Our independent public accounting firm in their report dated December 31, 2018 included an explanatory paragraph expressing substantial doubt in our ability to continue as a going concern without additional capital becoming available. Going concern contemplates the realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business over a reasonable length of time. Our ability to continue as a going concern ultimately is dependent on our ability to generate a profit which is dependent upon our ability to obtain additional equity or debt financing, attain further operating efficiencies and, ultimately, to achieve profitable operations. As a result, our financial statements do not reflect any adjustment which would result from our failure to continue to operate as a going concern. Any such adjustment, if necessary, would materially affect the value of our assets.

Because there is a limited market in our common stock, stockholders may have difficulty in selling our common stock and our common stock may be subject to significant price swings.

There is a very limited market for our common stock. Since trading commenced on the OTCQB, there has been little activity in our common stock and on some days there is no trading in our common stock. Because of the limited market for our common stock, the purchase or sale of a relatively small number of shares may have an exaggerated effect on the market price for our common stock. We cannot assure stockholders that they will be able to

#### **Table of Contents**

sell common stock or, that if they are able to sell their shares, that they will be able to sell the shares in any significant quantity at the quoted price.

We have a substantial number of convertible securities outstanding. The exercise of our outstanding warrants and conversion of our outstanding convertible notes can have a dilutive effect on our common stock.

We have a substantial number of convertible securities outstanding. The exercise of our outstanding options and conversion of our outstanding convertible notes and convertible preferred stock can have a dilutive effect on our common stock. As of December 31, 2018, we had (i) outstanding options to purchase 151 million shares of our common stock at a weighted average exercise price of \$0.017 per share, (ii) outstanding convertible notes that, upon conversion without regard to any beneficial ownership limitations, would provide note holders with an aggregate of 24 million shares of our common stock; and (iii) outstanding shares of our Series, A, B C, D and E Preferred Stock that, upon conversion without regard to any beneficial ownership limitations or advance conversion notice, would provide the holders with an aggregate of 1,156 million shares of our common stock. The issuance of shares of common stock upon exercise of outstanding options or conversion of outstanding convertible notes and preferred stock could result in substantial dilution to our stockholders, which may have a negative effect on the price of our common stock.

#### **ITEM 2. PROPERTIES**

On April 15, 2016, the Company signed a lease for approximately 1,800 square feet of office space at 1933 Cliff Dr., Suite 1, Santa Barbara, California 93109 for approximately \$3,000 per month, on a month-to-month basis which lease commenced on March 1, 2016. On September 7, 2018, this lease was assigned to another tenant and we vacated the space.

On February 12, 2018, the management of CLWD Operations signed a month-to-month lease which commenced on that date, for a shared office space, at a cost of \$800 per month. This lease was cancelled on June 30, 2018.

On August 1, 2017, the Company signed a lease for approximately 8,290 square feet at 321 Sixth Street, San Antonio, TX 78215, for \$9,800 per month, expiring July 31, 2022. This office space is primarily used by our subsidiaries, Parscale Digital and Giles Design Bureau.

As a result of the Company's acquisition of WebTegrity, we assumed a lease for office space used by the WebTegrity employees, at 14603 Huebner Road, Suite 3402, San Antonio, TX 78230. The lease was executed on March 20, 2017 for a period of 36 months, commencing March 20, 2017, at a rate of \$2,750 per month.

#### ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

The Company may be involved in legal actions and claims arising in the ordinary course of business from time to time in the future. However, at this time there are no current legal proceedings to which the Company or any of its subsidiaries is a party or of which any of their property is the subject.

### ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES.

Not Applicable.

### PART II

# ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON STOCK, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS, AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

#### **Common Stock**

The Company's common stock trades on the OTCQB under the symbol "CLWD", and previously traded under the symbol "WNYN" until September 30, 2015. The range of high and low bid prices for each fiscal quarter within the last two fiscal years is set forth below. These high and low bid prices represent prices quoted by broker-dealers on the OTCQB. These prices represent inter-dealer quotations without retail markup, markdown, or commission and may not necessarily represent actual transactions.

#### **Table of Contents**

Year Ended December 31, 2018	<u>High</u>	Low
First Quarter ended March 31, 2018 Second Quarter ended June 30, 2018 Third Quarter ended September 30, 2018 Fourth Quarter ended December 31, 2018	\$0.034 \$0.028	\$0.020 \$0.013 \$0.011 \$0.009
Six Ended December 31, 2017	High	Low
Quarter ended September 30, 2017 Quarter ended December 31, 2017		\$0.006 \$0.020
Year Ended June 30, 2017	High	Low
First Quarter ended September 30, 2016 Second Quarter ended December 31, 2016 Third Quarter ended March 31, 2017 Fourth Quarter ended June 30, 2017	\$0.020 \$0.017	\$0.011 \$0.011 \$0.005 \$0.006

The Company is authorized to issue 2,000,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, and 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share. The rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of the preferred stock will be determined by the Board of Directors prior to issuance of such shares.

As of December 31, 2018, there were approximately 2,000 holders of the Company's common stock, not including shares held in "street name" in brokerage accounts, which are unknown. As of December 31, 2018, there were 137,512,588 shares of common stock outstanding on record.

#### **Dividends**

The Company has not declared or paid any cash dividends on its common stock and does not anticipate paying dividends for the foreseeable future.

#### Warrants

During the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 the Company did not issue any warrants to purchase shares of the Company's capital stock. As of December 31, 2018, the Company has no issued or outstanding warrants.

#### **Equity Compensation Plan Information**

The Company has not adopted any compensation plans. However, the Company has from time to time issued non-qualified stock options to its officers and directors as set forth below.

On August 13, 2012, we granted nonqualified stock options to purchase up to 2,500,000, 5,000,000 and 5,000,000 shares of our common stock to Greg Boden, our Chief Financial Officer, Andrew Van Noy, our Chief Executive Officer and Zachary Bartlett, our Vice President of Communications, respectively, in consideration for services. The stock options are exercisable at a price of \$0.0053 per share for a period of seven years from the date of grant and vest

at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested.

On February 3, 2015, we granted nonqualified stock options to purchase up to 30,000,000, 20,000,000, 10,000,000 and 3,000,000 shares of our common stock to Andrew Van Noy, our Chief Executive Officer, Zachary Bartlett, our Vice President of Communications, Greg Boden, our Chief Financial Officer and three employees, respectively, in consideration for services. The stock options are exercisable at a price of \$0.0131 per share for a period of seven years from the date of grant and vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested. During the third quarter of the year ended June 30, 2016, three employees separated from the Company and during the fourth quarter their 3,000,000 options were unexercised and expired.

On March 20, 2015, we granted nonqualified stock options to purchase up to 15,000,000 shares of our common stock to Andrew Van Noy, our Chief Executive Officer, in consideration for services. The stock options are exercisable at a price of \$0.013 per share for a period of seven years from the date of grant and vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested.

On August 25, 2015, we granted nonqualified stock options to purchase up to 20,000,000, 10,000,000 and

#### **Table of Contents**

5,000,000 shares of our common stock to Andrew Van Noy, our Chief Executive Officer, Zachary Bartlett, our Vice President of Communications, and Greg Boden, our Chief Financial Officer, respectively, in consideration for services. The stock options are exercisable at a price of \$0.015 per share for a period of seven years from the date of grant and vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested.

On August 1, 2017, we granted non-qualified stock options to purchase up to 10,000,000 shares of our common stock to a key employee, at a price of \$0.01 per share. The stock options vest equally over a period of 36 months and expire August 1, 2022. On September 30, 2018, the employee exercised, on a cashless basis, 3,324,201 options, resulting in 1,233,509 shares of common stock.

On September 18, 2017, we granted non-qualified stock options to purchase up to 1,800,000 shares of our common stock to three key employees, at a price of \$0.05 per share. The stock options vest equally over a period of 36 months and expire September 18, 2022.

On January 3, 2018, we granted non-qualified stock options to purchase up to 20,000,000 shares of our common stock to three key employees, at a price of \$0.04 per share. The stock options vest equally over a period of 36 months and expire January 3, 2023.

#### **Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities**

There were no sales of unregistered securities during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 other than those transactions previously reported to the SEC on our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and current reports on Form 8-K.

#### ITEM 6. SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA.

None.

# ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF RESULTS OF OPERATIONS AND FINANCIAL CONDITION

The following Management's Discussion and Analysis should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes thereto included elsewhere herein. The Management's Discussion and Analysis contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties, such as statements of our plans, objectives, expectations and intentions. Any statements that are not statements of historical fact are forward-looking statements. When used, the words "believe," "plan," "intend," "anticipate," "target," "estimate," "expect," and the like, and/or future-t conditional constructions ("will," "may," "could," "should," etc.), or similar expressions, identify certain of these forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements are subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results or events to differ materially from those expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements in this annual report. Our actual results and the timing of events could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of several factors including, but not limited to, those noted under "Risk Factors" of the reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. We do not undertake any obligation to update forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances occurring after the date of this annual report on Form 10-K.

#### **Current Overview**

We are a leading provider of data driven solutions. We develop solutions that help our clients acquire, engage, and retain their customers by leveraging cutting edge digital strategies and technologies. We focus intently on using data analytics to drive the creation of great user experiences and effective digital marketing campaigns. Whether it is creating omni-channel experiences, engaging a specific audience, or energizing voters in political campaigns, we

believe data is the key to digital success. Our goal is to become the industry leader by always applying a "data first" strategy and acquiring other companies that can help us achieve this vision.

To better serve our customers and create value for our shareholders, we strategically acquire profitable cloud commerce solutions providers with strong management teams.

We believe our products and services allow our clients to lower costs and focus on promoting and marketing their brand, product line and website while leveraging the investments we have made in technology and infrastructure to operate a dynamic digital presence.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Critical Accounting Policies**

Our discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations, including the discussion on liquidity and capital resources, are based upon our financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. The preparation of these financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. On an ongoing basis, management re-evaluates its estimates and judgments, particularly those related to the determination of the estimated recoverable amounts of trade accounts receivable, impairment of long-lived assets, revenue recognition, and deferred tax assets. We believe the following critical accounting policies require more significant judgment and estimates used in the preparation of the financial statements.

Among the significant judgments made by management in the preparation of our financial statements are the following:

## Revenue Recognition

On January 1, 2018, the Company adopted ASU 2014-09 *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* and all subsequent amendments to the ASU (collectively, "ASC 606"), using the modified retrospective method applied to those contracts which were not completed as of January 1, 2018. Results for reporting periods beginning after January 1, 2018 are presented under Topic 606, while prior period amounts are not adjusted and continue to be reported in accordance with our historic accounting under Topic 605. Revenues are recognized when control of the promised goods or services is transferred to our customers, in an amount that reflects the consideration we expect to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. The adoption of ASC 606 did not have a material impact on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements. See footnote 3 for a disclosure of our use of estimates and judgement, as it relates to revenue recognition.

#### Accounts Receivable

The Company extends credit to its customers who are located nationwide. Accounts receivable are customer obligations due under normal trade terms. The Company performs continuing credit evaluations of its customers' financial condition. Management reviews accounts receivable on a regular basis, based on contracted terms and how recently payments have been received to determine if any such amounts will potentially be uncollected. The Company includes any balances that are determined to be uncollectible in its allowance for doubtful accounts.

## **Impairment of Long-Lived Assets**

The Company reviews its long-lived assets for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the assets may not be fully recoverable. To determine recoverability of a long-lived asset, management evaluates whether the estimated future undiscounted net cash flows from the asset are less than its carrying amount. If impairment is indicated, the long-lived asset would be written down to fair value. Fair value is determined by an evaluation of available price information at which assets could be bought or sold, including quoted market prices, if available, or the present value of the estimated future cash flows based on reasonable and supportable assumptions.

#### **Business Combinations**

The application of business combination accounting requires use of significant estimates and assumptions. The Company allocates the fair value of purchase consideration to the tangible assets acquired, liabilities assumed and intangible assets acquired based on their estimated fair values. The excess of the fair value of purchase consideration over the fair values of these identifiable assets and liabilities is recorded as goodwill. Significant estimates in valuing certain intangible assets include, but are not limited to, future expected cash flows from acquired customer lists, acquired technology, and trade names from a market participant perspective, useful lives and discount rates. Management's estimates of fair value are based upon assumptions believed to be reasonable, but which are inherently uncertain and unpredictable and, as a result, actual results may differ from estimates. During the measurement period, which is one year from the acquisition date, we may record adjustments to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed, with the corresponding offset to goodwill. Upon the conclusion of the measurement period, any subsequent adjustments are recorded to earnings.

## **Indefinite Lived Intangibles and Goodwill Assets**

The Company accounts for business combinations under the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with ASC 805, "Business Combinations," where the total purchase price is allocated to the tangible and identified

#### **Table of Contents**

intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their estimated fair values. The purchase price is allocated using the information currently available, and may be adjusted, up to one year from acquisition date, after obtaining more information regarding, among other things, asset valuations, liabilities assumed and revisions to preliminary estimates. The purchase price in excess of the fair value of the tangible and identified intangible assets acquired less liabilities assumed is recognized as goodwill.

The Company tests for indefinite lived intangibles and goodwill impairment in the fourth quarter of each year and whenever events or circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the asset exceeds its fair value and may not be recoverable. In accordance with its policies, the Company performed a qualitative assessment of indefinite lived intangibles and goodwill at December 31, 2018 and determined there was no impairment of indefinite lived intangibles and goodwill.

#### Fair value of financial instruments

The Company's financial instruments, including cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable, and accrued liabilities are carried at cost, which approximates their fair value, due to the relatively short maturity of these instruments. As of December 31, 2018, and 2017, the Company's notes payable have stated borrowing rates that are consistent with those currently available to the Company and, accordingly, the Company believes the carrying value of these debt instruments approximates their fair value.

Fair value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. ASC Topic 820 established a three-tier fair value hierarchy which prioritizes the inputs used in measuring fair value. The hierarchy gives the highest priority to unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (level 1 measurements) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (level 3 measurements). These tiers include:

Level 1, defined as observable inputs such as quoted prices for identical instruments in active markets; Level 2, defined as inputs other than quoted prices in active markets that are either directly or indirectly observable such as quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets or quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active; and

Level 3, defined as unobservable inputs in which little or no market data exists, therefore requiring an entity to develop its own assumptions, such as valuations derived from valuation techniques in which one or more significant inputs or significant value drivers are unobservable.

#### Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Our significant off-balance sheet transactions include commitments associated with non-cancelable operating leases, which includes office leases for Parscale Digital, Giles Design Bureau, Data Propria and WebTegrity. See footnote 14 for disclosure of operating leases.

## **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

Management reviewed accounting pronouncements issued during the year ended December 31, 2018, and the Company adopted ASU No. 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* ("ASU 2014-09").

In May 2014, the FASB issue ASU 2014-09. The core principle of ASU 2014-09 is to recognize revenues when promised goods or services are transferred to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which an entity expects to be entitled for those goods or services. The standard is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017, and interim periods therein. The Company follows paragraph 606 of the FASB Accounting Standards Codification for revenue recognition and ASU 2014-09, adopting the pronouncements on January 1, 2018. The company considers revenue realized or realizable and earned when services are performed to such a degree that

the performed service is delivered or deliverable to the client, or when a tangible item, such as interior décor or signage, is delivered to the client. Since the Company was already recognizing revenue in a manner consistent with paragraph 606 of the FASB Accounting Standards Codification, there was no material impact on prior year results.

ASU 2014-09 supersedes existing guidance on revenue recognition with a five-step model for recognizing and measuring revenue from contracts with customers. The objective of the new standard is to provide a single, comprehensive revenue recognition model for all contracts with customers to improve comparability within industries, across industries, and across capital markets. The underlying principle is that an entity will recognize revenue to depict the transfer of goods or services to customers at an amount that the entity expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. The guidance also requires a number of disclosures regarding the nature, amount, timing, and

#### **Table of Contents**

uncertainty of revenue and the related cash flows. The guidance can be applied retrospectively to each prior reporting period presented (full retrospective method) or retrospectively with a cumulative effect adjustment to retained earnings for initial application of the guidance at the date of initial adoption (modified retrospective method). The Company adopted the new standard effective January 1, 2018 using the modified retrospective method applied to those contracts that were not completed or substantially completed as of January 1, 2018. The timing and measurement of revenue recognition under the new standard is not materially different than under the old standard. The adoption of the new standard did not have an impact on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

The following pronouncements are being evaluated and will be adopted in the year ended December 31, 2019.

In February 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2016-02 (Topic 842) "Leases." Topic 842 supersedes the lease recognition requirements in Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) Topic 840, "Leases." Under Topic 842, lessees are required to recognize assets and liabilities on the balance sheet for most leases and provide enhanced disclosures. Leases will continue to be classified as either finance or operating. As currently issued, entities are required to use a modified retrospective approach for leases that exist or are entered into after the beginning of the earliest comparative period in the financial statements. There are additional optional practical expedients that an entity may elect to apply. We anticipate that the adoption of Topic 842 will not materially affect our Consolidated Balance Sheets. We are in the process of implementing changes to our systems and processes in conjunction with our review of existing lease agreements. We will adopt Topic 842 effective January 1, 2019 and expect to elect certain available transitional practical expedients.

In June 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2016-13 (ASU 2016-13) "Financial Instruments-Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments" which requires the measurement and recognition of expected credit losses for financial assets held at amortized cost. ASU 2016-13 replaces the existing incurred loss impairment model with an expected loss methodology, which will result in more timely recognition of credit losses. ASU 2016-13 is effective for annual reporting periods, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2019. We are currently in the process of evaluating the impact of the adoption of ASU 2016-13 on our consolidated financial statements.

In January 2017, the FASB issued 2017-04, *Intangibles - Goodwill and Other* (Topic 350): Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment. The amendments in this ASU simplify the subsequent measurement of goodwill by eliminating Step 2 from the goodwill impairment test and eliminating the requirement for a reporting unit with a zero or negative carrying amount to perform a qualitative assessment. Instead, under this pronouncement, an entity would perform its annual, or interim, goodwill impairment test by comparing the fair value of a reporting unit with its carrying amount and would recognize an impairment change for the amount by which the carrying amount exceeds the reporting unit's fair value; however, the loss recognized is not to exceed the total amount of goodwill allocated to that reporting unit. In addition, income tax effects will be considered, if applicable. This ASU is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those fiscal years, beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of this ASU on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

Results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2018 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2017 (unaudited)

The following table presents results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2018 and 2017 (unaudited).

	Year Ended December 31, 2018	December 31, 2017 (unaudited)
REVENUE	9,551,405	3,988,223
REVENUE - related party	2,205,423	1,771,529
TOTAL REVENUE	11,756,828	5,759,752
OPERATING EXPENSES Salaries and outside services Selling, general and administrative expenses Stock based compensation Loss on impairment of goodwill and intangible assets Depreciation and amortization	6,026,404 6,757,471 479,182 — 1,017,262	4,235,252 2,849,984 524,256 1,239,796 742,818
TOTAL OPERATING EXPENSES	14,280,319	9,592,106
LOSS FROM OPERATIONS BEFORE OTHER INCOME AND TAXES	(2,523,491)	(3,832,354)

#### **Table of Contents**

OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE)		
Other income (expense)	330	(13,072)
Loss on sale of fixed assets	(24,442)	(1,567)
Interest expense	(322,410)	(114,026)
TOTAL OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE)	(346,522)	(128,665)
LOSS FROM OPERATIONS BEFORE PROVISION FOR TAXES	(2,870,013)	(3,961,019)
PROVISION (BENEFIT) FOR INCOME TAXES	_	(153,874)
NET LOSS	(2,870,013)	(3,807,945)

#### **REVENUE**

Total revenue for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 increased by \$5,997,076 to \$11,756,828, compared to \$5,759,752 in the prior year. The increase is primarily due to the growth within our data sciences and digital marketing services.

#### SALARIES AND OUTSIDE SERVICES

Salaries and outside services expenses for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 increased by \$1,791,152 to \$6,026,404, compared to \$4,235,252 for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017. The increase is primarily due to the acquisition of Parscale Creative and WebTegrity, and the additional cost of those companies.

#### SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES ("SG&A")

SG&A expenses for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 increased by \$3,907,487 to \$6,757,471, compared to \$2,849,984 for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017. The increase is primarily due to the acquisition of Parscale Creative and WebTegrity, and the additional cost of those companies.

### RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT

Research and development expenses for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 and December 31, 2017 were zero.

### STOCK OPTION EXPENSE

Stock option expense for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 decreased by \$45,074, to \$479,182, compared to \$524,256 for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017. The decrease was due to older stock options being fully expensed in the currently year.

#### DEPRECIATION AND AMORTIZATION

Depreciation and amortization expenses for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 increased by \$274,444 to \$1,017,262, compared to \$742,818 for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017. The increase was due to the amortization of acquired intangible assets and additional fixed assets acquired with Parscale Creative and WebTegrity.

### OTHER INCOME AND EXPENSE

Total other expense for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 increased by \$217,857 to \$346,522, compared to \$128,665 for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017. The increase was primarily due the interest from additional borrowings and the implementation of three lines of credit during the year ended December 31, 2018.

### NET (LOSS)

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018, our consolidated net loss decreased by \$937,932 to \$2,870,013, compared to a consolidated net loss of \$3,807,945 for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017. This decrease in net loss is primarily due to increases in revenue, and a focus on providing high margin services, including data sciences and digital marketing.

# Results of operations for the six months ended December 31, 2017 as compared to the six months ended December 31, 2016 (unaudited)

The following table presents results of operations for the six months ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 (unaudited).

	Six Months E	Ended
		December
	31, 2017	31, 2016
	• === • • • •	(unaudited)
REVENUE	2,778,298	1,721,164
REVENUE - related party	1,771,529	
TOTAL REVENUE	4,549,827	1,721,164
OPERATING EXPENSES		
Salaries and outside services	2,671,797	1,617,220
Selling, general and administrative expenses	2,389,523	442,533
Stock based compensation	275,319	253,063
Loss on impairment of goodwill and intangible assets	1,239,796	
Depreciation and amortization	562,737	120,671
TOTAL OPERATING EXPENSES	7,139,172	2,433,487
LOSS FROM OPERATIONS BEFORE OTHER INCOME AND TAXES	(2,589,345)	(712,323)
OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE)		
Other income		2,952
Gain on sale of fixed assets	_	23,252
Interest expense	(50,243)	(34,554)
TOTAL OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE)	(50,243)	(8,350 )
LOSS FROM OPERATIONS BEFORE PROVISION FOR TAXES	(2,639,588)	(720,673)
PROVISION (BENEFIT) FOR INCOME TAXES	(153,474 )	

NET LOSS (2,486,114) (720,673)

### **REVENUE**

Total revenue for the six months ended December 31, 2017 increased by \$2,828,663 to \$4,549,827, compared to \$1,721,164 in the prior year, an increase of 164%. The increase is primarily due to the acquisition of Parscale Creative.

# SALARIES AND OUTSIDE SERVICES

Salaries and outside services expenses for the six months ended December 31, 2017 increased by \$1,054,577, or approximately 65% to \$2,671,797, compared to \$1,617,220 for the six months ended December 31, 2016. The increase is primarily due to the additional headcount added from the Parscale Creative acquisition.

### SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES ("SG&A")

SG&A expenses for the six months ended December 31, 2017 increased by \$1,946,990, or approximately 440% to \$2,389,523, compared to \$442,533 for six months ended December 31, 2016. The increase is primarily due to increases in rent, travel, transaction costs related to the Parscale Creative and WebTegrity acquisitions, and the overall increase in the cost to produce our services as a larger Company after those acquisitions.

### STOCK OPTION EXPENSE

Stock option expense for the six months ended December 31, 2017 increased by \$22,256, or approximately 9% to \$275,319, compared to \$253,063 for the six months ended December 31, 2016. The increase was due to additional stock options offered to employees.

#### DEPRECIATION AND AMORTIZATION

Depreciation and amortization expenses for the six months ended December 31, 2017 increased by \$442,066, or approximately 366% to \$562,737, compared to \$120,671 for the six months ended December 31, 2016. The increase was due to the amortization of acquired intangible assets and additional fixed assets acquired from Parscale Creative and WebTegrity.

### OTHER INCOME AND EXPENSE

Total other expense for the six months ended December 31, 2017 increased by \$41,893, or approximately 502%, to net expense of \$50,243, compared to net expense of \$8,350 for six months ended December 31, 2016. The increase in net expense is primarily due to increases in borrowing, which resulted in interest expense.

### NET (LOSS)

For the six months ended December 31, 2017, our consolidated net loss increased by \$1,765,441, to \$2,486,114, compared to a consolidated net loss of \$720,673 for six months ended December 31, 2016. This increase in net loss is primarily due to impairment of the Indaba goodwill and intangible assets, and transaction costs related to the Parscale Creative and WebTegrity acquisitions.

### Results of operations for the year ended June 30, 2017 as compared to the year ended June 30, 2016

### **REVENUE**

Total revenue for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017 increased by \$851,346 to \$2,931,089, compared to \$2,079,743 in the prior year, an increase of 41%. The increase is primarily due to the growth within our Indaba subsidiary.

#### SALARIES AND OUTSIDE SERVICES

Salaries and outside services expenses for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017 increased by \$561,487, or approximately 21% to \$3,180,675, compared to \$2,619,188 for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016. The increase is primarily due to the increased cost to retain talented employees.

### SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES ("SG&A")

SG&A expenses for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017 decreased by \$164,783, or approximately 15% to \$902,994, compared to \$1,067,777 for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016. The decrease is primarily due to the decreases in advertising and travel.

### STOCK OPTION EXPENSE

Stock option expense for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017 increased by \$16,007, or approximately 3% to \$502,000, compared to \$485,993 for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016. The increase was due to a full year of stock options expensed in the current year but issued and only partially expensed in the prior year.

### DEPRECIATION AND AMORTIZATION

Depreciation and amortization expenses for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017 increased by \$116,985, or approximately 64% to \$300,752, compared to \$183,767 for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016. The increase was due to the amortization of acquired intangible assets and additional fixed assets acquired with Indaba, and additional intangible assets associated with the change of the Company's name to CloudCommerce. The depreciation and amortization of these intangible assets were included in the year ended June 30, 2016, but not for 12 months, due to the mid-year acquisition of Indaba. During the year ended June 30, 2017, a full year of these items have been included in expense.

### OTHER INCOME AND EXPENSE

Total other expense for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017 decreased by \$5,121,554, or approximately 98%, to expense of \$86,772, compared to expense of \$5,208,326 for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016. The decrease was primarily due the discontinuance of derivative accounting at the end of the prior year, and the associated losses were not carried forward to the current year.

### NET (LOSS)

For the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017, our consolidated net loss decreased by \$5,449,607, to \$2,042,504, compared to a consolidated net loss of \$7,492,111 for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016. This decrease in net loss is primarily due to increases in revenue and the discontinuance of accounting for derivative liabilities.

### Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of December 31, 2018, the Company had a cash balance of \$116,312, compared to \$272,321 as of December 31, 2017. The Company had a net working capital deficit (the difference between current assets and current liabilities) of (\$4,146,991) as of December 31, 2018, compared to a net working capital deficit of (\$1,835,714) at December 31, 2017.

Cash used in operating activities was \$344,407 for the year ended December 31, 2018, compared to \$990,053 used for the six months ended December 31, 2017, and cash used of \$867,850 for the year ended June 30, 2017.

Cash used in investing activities was \$52,072 for the year ended December 31, 2018, compared to cash flow provided of \$247,587 in the six months ended December 31, 2017 and cash provided of \$13,728 for the year ended June 30, 2017.

Cash flow provided by financing activities was \$240,470 for the year ended December 31, 2018, compared to \$983,918 provided for the six months ended December 31, 2017 and cash provided of \$835,328 for the year ended June 30, 2017.

Liquidity is the ability of a company to generate funds to support its current and future operations, satisfy its obligations, and otherwise operate on an ongoing basis. Significant factors in the management of liquidity are funds generated by operations, levels of accounts receivable and accounts payable and capital expenditures.

The financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis of accounting, which contemplates continuity of operations, realization of assets and liabilities and commitments in the normal course of business. The accompanying consolidated financial statements do not reflect any adjustments that might result if we are unable to continue as a

going concern. Our independent auditors, in their report on our audited financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017 expressed substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. Our ability to continue as a going concern is dependent upon, among other things, additional cash infusion. Management believes the existing shareholders, the prospective new investors and future revenue will provide the additional cash needed to meet our obligations as they become due, and will allow the development of our core business operations.

As a result of the recent economic recession, and the continuing economic uncertainty, it has been difficult for companies to obtain equity or debt financing. While the credit markets have improved over the last year, it remains difficult for smaller companies to obtain financing on reasonable terms.

Any additional capital raised through the sale of equity or equity-backed securities may dilute current stockholders' ownership percentages and could also result in a decrease in the fair market value of our equity securities. The terms of the securities issued by us in future capital transactions may be more favorable to new investors and may include preferences, superior voting rights and the issuance of warrants or other derivative securities which may have a further dilutive effect.

### **Table of Contents**

Furthermore, any additional debt or equity or other financing that we may need may not be available on terms favorable to us, or at all. If we are unable to obtain required additional capital, we may have to curtail our growth plans or cut back on existing business. Further, we may not be able to continue operations if we do not generate sufficient revenues from operations.

We may incur substantial costs in pursuing future capital financing, including investment banking fees, legal fees, accounting fees, securities law compliance fees, printing and distribution expenses and other costs. We may also be required to recognize non-cash expenses in connection with certain securities we issue, such as convertible notes and warrants, which may adversely impact our reported financial results.

### Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

As a "smaller reporting company" as defined by Item 10 of Regulation S-K, the Company is not required to provide information required by this Item.

### **Table of Contents**

# ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA OF CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC.

# CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC.

### CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

# FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2018

AND SIX MONTHS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2017 AND YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2017

### **CONTENTS**

	PAGE
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	25
Consolidated Balance Sheets	27
Consolidated Statements of Operations	28
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity (Deficit)	29
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	30
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	31-58

### **Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm**

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of CloudCommerce, Inc. and subsidiaries

### **Opinion on the Consolidated Financial Statements**

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of CloudCommerce, Inc. and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2018 and the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' deficit, and cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2018, and the related notes and schedules (collectively referred to as the "consolidated financial statements"). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2018 and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the year December 31, 2018, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. The consolidated financial statements of CloudCommerce, Inc. and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2017, were audited by other auditors whose report dated April 13, 2018 expressed an unqualified opinion on those consolidated statements.

### **Basis for Opinion**

These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's consolidated financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB) and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audits, we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. As discussed in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company suffered a net loss from operations and has a net capital deficiency, which raises substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. Management's plans regarding those matters are also described in Note 1. The consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

/s/ M&K CPAS, PLLC

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2018.

Houston, Texas

April 1, 2019

### **Table of Contents**

### **Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm**

To the Board of Directors

CloudCommerce, Inc.

Santa Barbara, California

### **Opinion on the Consolidated Financial Statements**

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of CloudCommerce, Inc. ("Company") as of December 31, 2017, and the related consolidated statements of operations, shareholders' equity (deficit), and cash flows for the six months ended December 31, 2017 and the year ended June 30, 2017, and the related notes (collectively referred to as the "consolidated financial statements"). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2017, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the six months ended December 31, 2017 and the year ended June 30, 2017, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

### The Company's Ability to Continue as a Going Concern

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. As discussed in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company has incurred losses from operations and has a working capital deficit and negative cash flows from operations. These conditions raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. Management's plans in regard to these matters are described in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements. The consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments that may result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

### **Basis for Opinion**

These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB") and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audits we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

/s/ Liggett & Webb, P.A.

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2015.

New York, New York

April 13, 2018

# CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	December 31, 2018	December 31, 2017
ASSETS		
CURRENT ASSETS		
Cash	\$116,312	\$272,321
Accounts receivable, net	923,703	877,570
Accounts receivable, net - related party	78,753	398,410
Costs in excess of billings	99,017	
Prepaid and other current Assets	74,284	39,168
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS	1,292,069	1,587,469
PROPERTY & EQUIPMENT, net	138,739	161,325
OTHER ASSETS		
Lease deposit	13,800	13,300
Goodwill and other intangible assets, net	8,396,151	9,546,757
TOTAL OTHER ASSETS	8,409,951	9,560,057
TOTAL ASSETS	\$9,840,759	\$11,308,851
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY		
CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Accounts payable	\$1,619,115	\$1,004,203
Accrued expenses	766,160	522,794
Lines of credit	417,618	475,468
Deferred revenue and customer deposit	1,081,570	620,504
Convertible notes and interest payable, current, net	225,089	97,013
Capital lease obligation, current	34,038	32,382
Notes payable	375,000	
Notes payable, related parties	920,470	670,819
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES	5,439,060	3,423,183
LONG TERM LIABILITIES		
Capital lease obligation, long term	20,654	54,693
Deferred tax liability		1,021,566
Accrued expenses, long term	203,603	207,803
TOTAL LONG TERM LIABILITIES	224,257	1,284,062
TOTAL LIABILITIES	5,663,317	4,707,245
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES (see Note 14)		

SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 5,000,000 Authorized shares:		
Series A Preferred stock; 10,000 authorized, 10,000 shaes issued and	10	10
outstanding; Series B Preferred stock; 25,000 authorized, 18,025 shares issued and	10	10
outstanding;	18	18
Series C Preferred Stock; 25,000 authorized, 14,425 shares issued and		
outstanding;	14	14
Series D Preferred Stock; 90,000 authorized, 90,000 shares issued and		
outstanding;	90	90
Series E Preferred stock; 10,000 authorized, 10,000 shares issued and		
outstanding;	10	10
Common stock, \$0.001 par value;		
2,000,000,000 authorized shares; 137,512,588 and 130,252,778 shares		
issued and outstanding, respectively	137,513	130,252
Additional paid in capital	29,532,735	29,094,147
Accumulated deficit	(25,492,948)	(22,622,935)
TOTAL SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	4,177,442	6,601,606
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	\$9,840,759	\$11,308,851

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Year Ended December 31, 2018	Six Months Ended December 31, 2017	Year Ended June 30, 2017
REVENUE REVENUE - related party	\$9,551,405 2,205,423	\$2,778,298 1,771,529	\$2,931,089 —
TOTAL REVENUE	11,756,828	4,549,827	2,931,089
OPERATING EXPENSES			
Salaries and outside services	6,026,404	2,671,797	3,180,675
Selling, general and administrative expenses	6,757,471	2,389,523	902,994
Stock based compensation	479,182	275,319	502,000
Loss on impairment of Goodwill and Intangible Assets	1.017.060	1,239,796	
Depreciation and amortization	1,017,262	562,737	300,752
TOTAL OPERATING EXPENSES	14,280,319	7,139,172	4,886,421
LOSS FROM OPERATIONS BEFORE OTHER INCOME AND TAXES	(2,523,491	(2,589,345)	(1,955,332 )
OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE)			
Other income/(expense)	330	_	(10,120 )
Loss on sale of fixed assets	(24,442	) —	21,685
Interest expense	(322,410	) (50,243	(98,337)
TOTAL OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE)	(346,522	) (50,243	(86,772 )
LOSS FROM OPERATIONS BEFORE PROVISION FOR TAXES	(2,870,013	(2,639,588)	(2,042,104)
PROVISION (BENEFIT) FOR INCOME TAXES	_	(153,474	400
NET LOSS	(2,870,013	(2,486,114)	(2,042,504)
PREFERRED DIVIDENDS	257,440	146,260	80,000
NET LOSS ATTRIBUTABLE TO COMMON SHAREHOLDERS	\$(3,127,453)	\$(2,632,374)	\$(2,122,504)
NET LOSS PER SHARE BASIC	\$(0.02	\ \$(0.02	\$(0.02
DILUTED			\$(0.02 ) \$(0.02 )
DILUTED	φ(0.02	) φ(0.02	\$(0.02)

WEIGHTED-AVERAGE COMMON SHARES OUTSTANDING

BASIC	134,823,940	130,252,778	130,252,778
DILUTED	134,823,940	130,252,778	130,252,778

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

	Preferred Shares	Stock Amount	Common Stoc	ck Amount	Additional Paid-in Capital	Accumulated Deficit	Total
Balance, June 30, 2016	28,025	\$ 28	129,899,595	\$129,899	\$18,547,641	\$(18,094,317)	\$583,251
Share correction	_		353,183	353	(353	) —	_
Dividend on Series A Preferred stock	_	_	_	_	(80,000	· —	(80,000 )
Stock based compensation	_	_	_	_	502,000	_	502,000
Net loss	_	_	_	_	_	(2,042,504)	(2,042,504)
Balance, June 30, 2017	28,025	\$ 28	130,252,778	\$130,252	\$18,969,288	\$(20,136,821)	\$(1,037,253)
Issuance of Series C Preferred stock for the conversion of notes payable and accrued interest	14,425	14	_	_	1,485,900	_	1,485,914
Issuance of Series D Preferred stock for the acquisition of Parscale Creative, Inc.	90,000	90	_	_	7,609,910	_	7,610,000
Dividend on Series D Preferred stock	_	_	_	_	(106,260	)	(106,260 )
Issuance of Series E Preferred stock for the acquisition of WebTegrity, LLC	10,000	10	_	_	899,990	_	900,000
Dividend on Series A Preferred stock	_	_	_	_	(40,000	· —	(40,000 )

Edgar Filing: CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC. - Form 10-K

Stock based compensation			_		275,319	_	275,319
Net loss	_			_	_	(2,486,114)	(2,486,114)
Balance, December 31, 2017	142,450	\$ 142	130,252,778	\$130,252	\$29,094,147	\$(22,622,935)	\$6,601,606
Conversion of convertible note	_	_	6,026,301	6,027	18,080	_	24,107
Dividend on Series A Preferred stock	_	_	_	_	(80,000 )	_	(80,000 )
Dividend on Series D Preferred stock	_	_	_	_	(177,440 )	_	(177,440 )
Beneficial conversion feature	_	_	_	_	200,000	_	200,000
Stock based compensation	_	_	_	_	479,182	_	479,182
Stock Option Exercise	_	_	1,233,509	1,234	(1,234)	_	_
Net loss	_	_	_	_	_	(2,870,013)	(2,870,013)
Balance, December 31, 2018	142,450	\$ 142	137,512,588	\$137,513	\$29,532,735	\$(25,492,948)	\$4,177,442

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES: Net loss	Year Ended December 31, 2018 \$(2,870,013)	Six Months Ended December 31, 2017 \$(2,486,114)	Year Ended June 30, 2017 ) \$(2,042,504)
Adjustment to reconcile net loss to net cash (used in) operating activities Bad debt expense Depreciation and amortization Loss on sale of fixed assets Non-cash compensation expense Amortization of Beneficial Conversion Feature	262,571 1,017,262 24,442 479,182 139,726	562,737 — 275,319 —	) (35,091 ) 300,752 (21,685 ) 502,000
Loss on impairment of goodwill and intangibles Change in assets and liabilities: (Increase) Decrease in: Accounts receivable Prepaid expenses and other assets Costs in excess of billings	(651,581 ) (35,116 ) (99,017 )		79,064 ) (8,861 )
Lease deposit Accounts payable Accrued expenses Change in lease obligation Customer Deposits Deferred income	(500 614,912 308,460 4,199 77,927 383,139	9,800 840,068 318,361 — — (692,762	) — (13,248 ) 76,831 — — — ) 296,492
Deferred taxes  NET CASH (USED IN) OPERATING ACTIVITIES	(344,407)	(153,474 ) (990,053	) (1,600 ) ) (867,850 )
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: Cash paid for purchase of fixed assets Proceeds from the sale of fixed assets Net cash on acquisitions	(54,650 ) 2,578 —	(5,304 — 252,891	) (9,913 ) 23,641 —
NET CASH (USED IN) / PROVIDED BY INVESTING ACTIVITIES	(52,072	247,587	13,728
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: Payments on capital lease obligation Payment of dividend Proceeds on line of credit		(13,022 (146,260 270,100	) — ) (60,000 ) 121,828

Edgar Filing: CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC. - Form 10-K

Proceeds from issuance of notes, related party Proceeds from issuance of notes payable Principal payments on debt, third party Principal payments on debt, related party	206,000 950,000 (375,000 ) (336,620 )	873,100	773,500 —
NET CASH PROVIDED BY FINANCING ACTIVITIES	240,470	983,918	835,328
NET INCREASE / (DECREASE) IN CASH	(156,009)	241,452	(18,794 )
CASH, BEGINNING OF PERIOD	272,321	30,869	49,663
CASH, END OF PERIOD	\$116,312	\$272,321	\$30,869
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURES OF CASH FLOW INFORMATION Interest paid Taxes paid	\$64,764 \$17,545	\$36,529 \$—	\$47,223 \$3,629
Non-cash financing activities:  Conversion of notes payable to common stock Change in deferred tax estimate Beneficial conversion feature Exchange of accounts receiveable for notes payable Cashless exercise of stock options Acquisition of Parscale Media for \$1,000,000 notes payable Capital lease obligation Exchange of notes payable for preferred stock Issuance of Series D preferred stock for acquisition	\$24,106 \$1,021,566 \$200,000 \$662,534 \$1,234 \$1,000,000 \$— \$—	\$— \$— \$— \$— \$— \$100,097 \$1,485,914 \$7,610,000	\$— \$— \$— \$— \$— \$— \$—
Issuance of Series E preferred stock for acquisition	\$—	\$900,000	\$— \$—

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

### 1. ORGANIZATION AND LINE OF BUSINESS

# Organization

CloudCommerce, Inc. ("we", "us", "our" or the "Company") is a Nevada corporation formerly known as Warp 9, Inc., Roaming Messenger, Inc., and Latinocare Management Corporation ("LMC"). On July 9, 2015, we changed the name of the Company from Warp 9, Inc. to CloudCommerce, Inc. to reflect a new plan of strategically acquiring profitable data driven marketing solutions providers with strong management teams. The Company, based in San Antonio, Texas, began operations on October 1, 1999. We develop solutions that help our clients acquire, engage, and retain their customers by leveraging cutting edge digital strategies and technologies. We focus intently on using data analytics to drive the creation of great user experiences and effective digital marketing campaigns. Whether it is creating omni-channel experiences, engaging a specific audience, or energizing voters in political campaigns, we believe data is the key to digital success. Our goal is to become the industry leader by always applying a "data first" strategy and acquiring other companies that can help us achieve this vision. The Company consists of four subsidiaries, Parscale Digital, Inc., which merged with Parscale Creative, Inc., as a result of an acquisition dated August 1, 2017, WebTegrity, LLC, which was acquired November 15, 2017, Data Propria, Inc., which the Company launched February 1, 2018, and Giles Design Bureau, Inc., which spun out from Parscale Digital in May, 2018. On January 17, 2018, the board of directors of the Company elected to change its year end from June 30 to December 31. The Company focuses on four main areas, data analytics, digital marketing, branding and creative services, and web development.

### **Data Analytics**

To deliver the highest Return on Investment ("ROI") for our customer's digital marketing campaign, we utilize sophisticated data science to identify the correct universes to target relevant audiences. Our ability to understand and translate data drives every decision we make. By listening to and analyzing our customers' data we are able to make informed decisions that positively impact our customers' business. We leverage industry-best tools to aggregate and visualize data across multiple sources, and then our data and behavioral scientists segment and model that data to be deployed in targeted marketing campaigns. We have data analytics expertise in retail, wholesale, distribution, logistics, manufacturing, political, and several other industries.

#### Digital Marketing

We help our customers get their message out, educate their market and tell their story. We do so creatively and effectively by deploying powerful call-to-action digital campaigns with national reach and boosting exposure and validation with coordinated advertising in print media. Our fully-developed marketing plans are founded on sound research methodologies, brand audits and exploration of the competitive landscape. Whether our customer is a challenger brand, a political candidate, or a well-known household name, our strategists are skillful at leveraging data and creating campaigns that move people to make decisions.

### **Branding and Creative Services**

We approach branding from a "big picture" perspective, establishing a strong identity and then building on that to develop a comprehensive branding program that tells our customer's story, articulates what sets our customer apart from their competitors and establishes our customer in their market.

### Development and Managed Infrastructure Support

Commerce-focused, user-friendly digital websites and apps elevates our customer's marketing position and draw consumers to their products and services. Our platform-agnostic approach allows us to architect and build solutions that are the best fit for each customer. Once the digital properties are built, our experts will help manage and protect the website or app and provide the expertise needed to scale the infrastructure needed as our customer's business grows.

### Going Concern

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis of accounting, which contemplates continuity of operations, realization of assets and liabilities and commitments in the normal course of business. The accompanying financial statements do not reflect any adjustments that might result if the Company is unable to continue as a going concern. As of December 31, 2018, the Company had negative working capital of \$4,146,991 and has historically reported net losses, and has negative cash flows from operations, which raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. The ability

### **Table of Contents**

of the Company to continue as a going concern and appropriateness of using the going concern basis is dependent upon, among other things, an additional cash infusion. The Company has obtained funds from its shareholders since its inception through December 31, 2018. It is management's plan to generate additional working capital from increasing sales from the Company's service offerings, in addition to acquiring profitable service providers.

### 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

This summary of significant accounting policies of CloudCommerce is presented to assist in understanding the Company's financial statements. The financial statements and notes are representations of the Company's management, which is responsible for their integrity and objectivity. These accounting policies conform to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America and have been consistently applied in the preparation of the financial statements.

The Consolidated Financial Statements include the Company and its wholly owned subsidiaries Indaba Group, Inc ("Indaba", "CLWD Operations"), a Delaware corporation, Parscale Digital, Inc., a Nevada corporation ("Parscale Digital"), WebTegrity, Inc., a Texas corporation, Data Propria, Inc., a Nevada corporation, and Giles Design Bureau, Inc., a Nevada corporation. All significant inter-company transactions are eliminated in consolidation of the financial statements.

### Accounts Receivable

The Company extends credit to its customers, who are located nationwide. Accounts receivable are customer obligations due under normal trade terms. The Company performs continuing credit evaluations of its customers' financial condition. Management reviews accounts receivable on a regular basis, based on contracted terms and how recently payments have been received to determine if any such amounts will potentially be uncollected. The Company includes any balances that are determined to be uncollectible in its allowance for doubtful accounts. After all attempts to collect a receivable have failed, the receivable is written off. The balance of the allowance account at December 31, 2018 and 2017 are \$45,613 and \$6,184 respectively. During the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017, we included \$262,571, (\$4,308), and (\$35,091), respectively, in expense related to balances that were written off as bad debt. For the six months ended December 31, 2017 and the year ended June 30, 2017, the company collected balances that were previously written off, resulting in negative expense during those periods.

On October 19, 2017, the Company entered into an agreement whereby accounts receivable amounts due from our customers to Parscale Digital were pledged to a third party. Under the terms of the agreement, the Company may receive advances in amounts up to \$500,000, based on the amounts we invoice our customers, for a period of one year. Because the Company maintains the collectability risk of all outstanding balances, we record the customer balances at fair value in accounts receivable, including an allowance for any balances at risk of collectability, and the amount due to the third party as a liability. On April 12, 2018, the Company amended the secured borrowing arrangement, which increased the maximum allowable balance by \$250,000, to a total of \$750,000. As of December 31, 2018, the balance due from this arrangement was \$102,988.

On August 2, 2018, the Company entered into agreements whereby accounts receivable amounts due from our customers to Giles Design Bureau, WebTegrity and Data Propria were pledged to a third party. Under the terms of the agreements, the Company may receive advances in amounts up to \$150,000, \$150,000 and \$600,000, respectively, based on the amounts we invoice our customers, for a period of one year. Because the Company maintains the collectability risk of all outstanding balances, we record the customer balances at fair value in accounts receivable, including an allowance for any balances at risk of collectability, and the amount due to the third party as a liability. As of December 31, 2018, the balance due from these arrangements was \$321,106 and zero, respectively.

### **Use of Estimates**

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires the use of estimates and assumptions by management in determining the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosures of contingent liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Estimates are primarily used in our revenue recognition, the allowance for doubtful account receivable, fair value assumptions in accounting for business combinations and analyzing goodwill, intangible assets and long-lived asset impairments and adjustments, the deferred tax valuation allowance, and the fair value of stock options and warrants.

<u>Table of Contents</u> Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid investments with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents.

### Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes income when the service is provided or when product is delivered. We present revenue, net of customer incentives. Most of the income is generated from professional services and site development fees. We provide online marketing services that we purchase from third parties. The gross revenue presented in our statement of operations includes digital advertising revenue. We also offer professional services such as development services. The fees for development services with multiple deliverables constitute a separate unit of accounting in accordance with ASC 606, which are recognized as the work is performed. Upfront fees for development services or other customer services are deferred until certain implementation or contractual milestones have been achieved. If we have performed work for our clients, but have not invoiced clients for that work, then we record the value of the work in an asset in costs in excess of billings. The terms of services contracts generally are for periods of less than one year. The deferred revenue and customer deposits as of December 31, 2018 and 2017 was \$1,081,570 and \$620,504, respectively. See footnote 3 for a disclosure of our use of estimates and judgement, as it relates to revenue recognition.

We always strive to satisfy our customers by providing superior quality and service. Since we typically bill based on a Time and Materials basis, there are no returns for work delivered. When discrepancies or disagreements arise, we do our best to reconcile those by assessing the situation on a case-by-case basis and determining if any discounts can be given. Historically, no significant discounts have been granted.

Included in revenue are costs that are reimbursed by our clients, including third party services, such as photographers and stylists, furniture, supplies, and the largest component, digital advertising. We have determined, based on our review, that the amounts classified as reimbursable costs should be recorded as gross, due to the following factors:

The Company is the primary obligor in the arrangement;
We have latitude in establishing price;
We have discretion in supplier selection; and
The Company has credit risk.

During the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017, we included \$3,870,291, \$1,472,565, and zero, respectively, in revenue, related to reimbursable costs.

The Company records revenue into the following five categories:

· Data Sciences – Includes polling, research, modeling, data fees, consulting and reporting.

Design – Includes branding, photography, copyrighting, printing, signs and interior design.

Development – Includes website coding.

Digital Advertising – Includes ad spend, SEO management and digital ad support.

Other – Includes domain name management, account management, email marketing, web hosting, email hosting, client training, reimbursed expenses and partner commissions.

For the years ended December 31, 2018 and December 31, 2017 (unaudited), revenue was disaggregated into the five categories as follows:

Year ended December 31, 2018

Year ended December 31, 2017 (unaudited)

Edgar Filing: CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC. - Form 10-K

	Third	Related	Total	Third	Related	Total
	Parties	Parties	Total	Parties	Parties	Total
Data Sciences	\$886,600	\$51,100	\$937,700	\$—	\$	<b>\$</b> —
Design	1,840,975	393,962	2,234,937	721,984	80,278	802,262
Development	1,519,337	154,048	1,673,385	2,654,481	48,198	2,702,679
Digital Advertising	4,938,067	1,289,016	6,227,083	383,852	1,434,374	1,818,226
Other	366,426	317,297	683,723	227,906	208,679	436,585
Total	\$9,551,405	\$2,205,423	\$11,756,828	\$3,988,223	\$1,771,529	\$5,759,752

### Research and Development

Research and development costs are expensed as incurred. Total research and development costs were zero for the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017.

### **Advertising Costs**

The Company expenses the cost of advertising and promotional materials when incurred. Total advertising costs were \$35,758, \$17,407, and \$5,854, for the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017, respectively.

### Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Company's financial instruments, including cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable, and accrued liabilities are carried at cost, which approximates their fair value, due to the relatively short maturity of these instruments. As of December 31, 2018, and 2017, the Company's notes payable have stated borrowing rates that are consistent with those currently available to the Company and, accordingly, the Company believes the carrying value of these debt instruments approximates their fair value.

Fair value is defined as the price to sell an asset or transfer a liability, between market participants at the measurement date. Fair value measurements assume that the asset or liability is (1) exchanged in an orderly manner, (2) the exchange is in the principal market for that asset or liability, and (3) the market participants are independent, knowledgeable, able and willing to transact an exchange. Fair value accounting and reporting establishes a framework for measuring fair value by creating a hierarchy for observable independent market inputs and unobservable market assumptions and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. Considerable judgment is required to interpret the market data used to develop fair value estimates. As such, the estimates presented herein are not necessarily indicative of the amounts that could be realized in a current exchange. The use of different market assumptions and/or estimation methods could have a material effect on the estimated fair value.

As of December 31, 2018, and 2017, the Company had no assets or liabilities that are required to be valued on a recurring basis.

#### Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost, and are depreciated or amortized using the straight-line method over the following estimated useful lives:

		As of December 31,		
	Years	2018	2017	
Equipment	5-7	\$ 169,667	\$ 202,204	
Office furniture	7	27,964	33,615	
Leasehold improvements	Length of lease	_	_	
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization		(58,893)	(74,494)	
Net property and equipment		\$ 138,739	\$ 161,325	

The following table discloses fixed asset transactions and recordings during the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017:

	Year ended December 31, 2018	Six months	Year ended
		ended	
		December	June 30,
		31, 2017	2017
Depreciation expense	\$41,656	\$ 29,844	\$25,371
Gain/(loss) on disposals	(24,442)	_	21,685
Cash paid for fixed asset additions	\$54,650	\$ 5,304	\$9,913

# **Impairment of Long-Lived Assets**

The Company reviews its long-lived assets for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the assets may not be fully recoverable. To determine recoverability of a long-lived asset, management evaluates whether the estimated future undiscounted net cash flows from the asset are less than its carrying amount. If impairment is indicated, the long-lived asset would be written down to fair value. Fair value is determined by an evaluation of available price information at which assets could be bought or sold, including quoted market prices, if available, or the present value of the estimated future cash flows based on reasonable and supportable assumptions.

### **Business Combinations**

The acquisition of subsidiaries is accounted for using the purchase method. The cost of the acquisition is measured at the aggregate of the fair value, at the acquisition date, of assets received, liabilities incurred or assumed, and equity instruments issued by the Company in exchange for control of the acquiree. Any costs directly attributable to the business combination are expensed in the period incurred. The acquiree's identifiable assets and liabilities are recognized at their fair values at the acquisition date.

Goodwill arising on acquisition is recognized as an asset and initially measured at cost, being the excess of the cost of the business combination over the Company's interest in the net fair value of the identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities recognized.

# Indefinite Lived Intangibles and Goodwill Assets

The Company accounts for business combinations under the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with ASC 805, "Business Combinations," where the total purchase price is allocated to the tangible and identified intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their estimated fair values. Significant estimates in valuing certain intangible assets include, but are not limited to, future expected cash flows from acquired customer lists, acquired technology, and trade names from a market participant perspective, useful lives and discount rates. Management's estimates of fair value are based upon assumptions believed to be reasonable, but which are inherently uncertain and unpredictable and, as a result, actual results may differ from estimates. The purchase price is allocated using the information currently available, and may be adjusted, up to one year from acquisition date, after obtaining more information regarding, among other things, asset valuations, liabilities assumed and revisions to preliminary estimates. The purchase price in excess of the fair value of the tangible and identified intangible assets acquired less liabilities assumed is recognized as goodwill.

The Company tests for indefinite lived intangibles and goodwill impairment in the fourth quarter of each year and whenever events or circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the asset exceeds its fair value and may not be

recoverable. In accordance with its policies, the Company performed a qualitative assessment of indefinite lived intangibles and goodwill at December 31, 2018 and determined there was no impairment of indefinite lived intangibles and goodwill.

In accordance with its policies, the Company performed a qualitative assessment of indefinite lived intangibles and goodwill at December 31, 2017 and determined there was impairment of indefinite lived intangibles and goodwill from our Indaba acquisition. Accordingly, all intangible assets and goodwill related to the Indaba acquisition has been written off, amounting to \$1,239,796. This amount is included in Operating Expenses on the Income Statement, for the six months ended December 31, 2017. An impairment assessment

### **Table of Contents**

was conducted during the year ended December 31, 2018 and determined that no impairment of intangible assets or goodwill was necessary.

### Concentrations of Business and Credit Risk

The Company operates in a single industry segment. The Company markets its services to companies and individuals in many industries and geographic locations. The Company's operations are subject to rapid technological advancement and intense competition. Accounts receivable represent financial instruments with potential credit risk. The Company typically offers its customers credit terms. The Company makes periodic evaluations of the credit worthiness of its enterprise customers and other than obtaining deposits pursuant to its policies, it generally does not require collateral. In the event of nonpayment, the Company has the ability to terminate services. As of December 31, 2018, the Company held cash and cash equivalents in the amount of \$116,312, which was held in the operating bank accounts. Of this amount, none was held in any one account, in amounts exceeding the FDIC insured limit of \$250,000. For further discussion on concentrations see footnote 13.

### **Stock-Based Compensation**

The Company addressed the accounting for share-based payment transactions in which an enterprise receives employee services in exchange for either equity instruments of the enterprise or liabilities that are based on the fair value of the enterprise's equity instruments or that may be settled by the issuance of such equity instruments. The transactions are accounted for using a fair-value-based method and recognized as expenses in our statement of operations.

Stock-based compensation expense recognized during the period is based on the value of the portion of stock-based payment awards that is ultimately expected to vest. Stock-based compensation expense recognized in the consolidated statement of operations during the year ended December 31, 2018, included compensation expense for the stock-based payment awards granted prior to, but not yet vested, as of December 31, 2018 based on the grant date fair value estimated. Stock-based compensation expense recognized in the statement of operations for the years ended December 31, 2018 is based on awards ultimately expected to vest or has been reduced for estimated forfeitures. Forfeitures are estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. The stock-based compensation expense recognized in the consolidated statements of operations during the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017 were \$479,182, \$275,319, and \$502,000, respectively.

# Basic and Diluted Net Income (Loss) per Share Calculations

Income (Loss) per Share dictates the calculation of basic earnings per share and diluted earnings per share. Basic earnings per share are computed by dividing income available to common shareholders by the weighted-average number of common shares available. Diluted earnings per share is computed similar to basic earnings per share except that the denominator is increased to include the number of additional common shares that would have been outstanding if the potential common shares had been issued and if the additional common shares were dilutive. The shares for employee options, warrants and convertible notes were used in the calculation of the income per share.

For the year ended December 31, 2018, the Company has excluded 151,475,799 shares of common stock underlying options, 10,000 Series A Preferred shares convertible into 100,000,000 shares of common stock, 18,025 Series B Preferred shares convertible into 450,625,000 shares of common stock, 14,425 Series C Preferred shares convertible into 144,250,000 shares of common stock, 90,000 Series D Preferred shares convertible into 225,000,000 shares of common stock, 10,000 Series E Preferred shares convertible into 20,000,000 shares of common stock and 40,292,850 shares of common stock underlying \$285,363 in convertible notes, because their impact on the loss per share is anti-dilutive.

For the six months ended December 31, 2017, the Company has excluded 134,800,000 shares of common stock underlying options, 10,000 Series A Preferred shares convertible into 100,000,000 shares of common stock, 18,025 Series B Preferred shares convertible into 450,625,000 shares of common stock, 14,425 Series C Preferred shares convertible into 144,250,000 shares of common stock, 90,000 Series D Preferred shares convertible into 225,000,000 shares of common stock, 10,000 Series E Preferred shares convertible into 20,000,000 shares of common stock and 24,253,220 shares of common stock underlying \$97,013 in convertible notes, because their impact on the loss per share is anti-dilutive.

### **Table of Contents**

For the year ended June 30, 2017, the Company has excluded 123,000,000 shares of common stock underlying options, 10,000 Series A Preferred shares convertible into 100,000,000 shares of common stock, 18,025 Series B Preferred shares convertible into 450,625,000 shares of common stock, and 23,421,500 shares of common stock underlying \$93,686 in convertible notes, because their impact on the loss per share is anti-dilutive.

Dilutive per share amounts are computed using the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding and potentially dilutive securities, using the treasury stock method if their effect would be dilutive.

### Recently Adopted Accounting Pronouncements

Management reviewed accounting pronouncements issued during the year ended December 31, 2018, and the following pronouncements were adopted during the period.

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU No. 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* ("ASU 2014-09"). The core principle of ASU 2014-09 is to recognize revenues when promised goods or services are transferred to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which an entity expects to be entitled for those goods or services. The standard is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017, and interim periods therein. The Company follows paragraph 606 of the FASB Accounting Standards Codification for revenue recognition and ASU 2014-09, adopting the pronouncements on January 1, 2018. The company considers revenue realized or realizable and earned when services are performed to such a degree that the performed service is delivered or deliverable to the client, or when a tangible item, such as interior décor or signage, is delivered to the client. Since the Company was already recognizing revenue in a manner consistent with paragraph 606 of the FASB Accounting Standards Codification, there was no material impact on prior year results.

ASU 2014-09 supersedes existing guidance on revenue recognition with a five-step model for recognizing and measuring revenue from contracts with customers. The objective of the new standard is to provide a single, comprehensive revenue recognition model for all contracts with customers to improve comparability within industries, across industries, and across capital markets. The underlying principle is that an entity will recognize revenue to depict the transfer of goods or services to customers at an amount that the entity expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. The guidance also requires a number of disclosures regarding the nature, amount, timing, and uncertainty of revenue and the related cash flows. The guidance can be applied retrospectively to each prior reporting period presented (full retrospective method) or retrospectively with a cumulative effect adjustment to retained earnings for initial application of the guidance at the date of initial adoption (modified retrospective method). The Company adopted the new standard effective January 1, 2018 using the modified retrospective method applied to those contracts that were not completed or substantially completed as of January 1, 2018. The timing and measurement of revenue recognition under the new standard is not materially different than under the old standard. The adoption of the new standard had an immaterial impact on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

### Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Adopted

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases ("ASU 2016-02"). Under ASU 2016-02, lessees will need to recognize a right-of-use asset and a lease liability for all of their leases, other than those that meet the definition of a short-term lease. For income statement purposes, leases must be classified as either operating or finance. Operating leases will result in straight-line expense, similar to current operating leases, while finance leases will result in a front-loaded pattern, similar to current capital leases. We are in the process of implementing changes to our systems and processes in conjunction with our review of existing lease agreements. We will adopt Topic 842 effective January 1, 2019 and expect to elect certain available transitional practical expedients.

In June 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2016-13 (ASU 2016-13) "Financial Instruments-Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments" which requires the measurement and recognition of expected credit losses for financial assets held at amortized cost. ASU 2016-13 replaces the existing incurred loss impairment model with an expected loss methodology, which will result in more timely recognition of credit losses. ASU 2016-13 is effective for annual reporting periods, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2019. We are currently in the process of evaluating the impact of the adoption of ASU 2016-13 on our consolidated financial statements.

### **Table of Contents**

In January 2017, the FASB issued 2017-04, Intangibles - *Goodwill and Other* (Topic 350): Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment. The amendments in this ASU simplify the subsequent measurement of goodwill by eliminating Step 2 from the goodwill impairment test and eliminating the requirement for a reporting unit with a zero or negative carrying amount to perform a qualitative assessment. Instead, under this pronouncement, an entity would perform its annual, or interim, goodwill impairment test by comparing the fair value of a reporting unit with its carrying amount and would recognize an impairment change for the amount by which the carrying amount exceeds the reporting unit's fair value; however, the loss recognized is not to exceed the total amount of goodwill allocated to that reporting unit. In addition, income tax effects will be considered, if applicable. This ASU is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those fiscal years, beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of this ASU on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

#### **Income Taxes**

The Company uses the asset and liability method of accounting for income taxes. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to financial statements carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss and tax credit carry-forwards. The measurement of deferred tax assets and liabilities is based on provisions of applicable tax law. The measurement of deferred tax assets is reduced, if necessary, by a valuation allowance based on the amount of tax benefits that, based on available evidence, is not expected to be realized. For the year ended December 31, 2018, we used the federal tax rate of 21% in our determination of the deferred tax assets and liabilities balances.

On December 22, 2017, the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (TCJA) was signed into law by the President of the United States. TCJA is a tax reform act that among other things, reduced corporate tax rates from 35 percent to 21 percent effective January 1, 2018. FASB ASC 740, *Income Taxes*, requires deferred tax assets and liabilities to be adjusted for the effect of a change in tax laws or rates in the year of enactment, which is the year in which the change was signed into law. Accordingly, the Company adjusted its deferred tax assets and liabilities at December 31, 2018, using the new corporate tax rate of 21 percent.

### 3. REVENUE RECOGNITION

On January 1, 2018, the Company adopted ASU 2014-09 *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* and all subsequent amendments to the ASU (collectively, "ASC 606"), using the modified retrospective method applied to those contracts which were not completed as of January 1, 2018. Results for reporting periods beginning after January 1, 2018 are presented under Topic 606, while prior period amounts are not adjusted and continue to be reported in accordance with our historic accounting under Topic 605. Revenues are recognized when control of the promised goods or services is transferred to our customers, in an amount that reflects the consideration we expect to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. The adoption of ASC 606 did not have a material impact on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

The core principles of revenue recognition under ASC 606 includes the following five criteria:

### 1. Identify the contract with the customer

Contract with our customers may be oral, written, or implied. A written and signed contract stating the terms and conditions is the preferred method and is consistent with most customers. The terms of a written contract may be

contained within the body of an email, during which proposals are made and campaign plans are outlined, or it may be a stand-alone document signed by both parties. Contracts that are oral in nature are consummated in status and pitch meetings and may be later followed up with email detail of the terms of the arrangement, along with a proposal document. No work is commenced without an understanding between the Company and our customers, that a valid contract exists.

### 2. Identify the performance obligations in the contract

Our sales and account management teams define the scope of services to be offered, to ensure all parties are in agreement and obligations are being delivered to the customer as promised. The performance obligation may not be fully identified in a mutually signed contract, but may be outlined in email correspondence, face-to-face meetings, additional proposals or scopes of work, or phone conversations.

### **Table of Contents**

## 3. Determine the transaction price

Pricing is discussed and identified by the operations team prior to submitting a proposal to the customer. Based on the obligation presented, third-party service pricing is established, and time and labor is estimated, to determine the most accurate transaction pricing for our customer. Price is subject to change upon agreed parties, and could be fixed or variable, milestone focused or T&M.

# 4. Allocate the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract

If a contract involves multiple obligations, the transaction pricing is allocated accordingly, during the performance obligation phase (criteria 2 above).

# 5. Recognize revenue when (or as) we satisfy a performance obligation

The Company uses several means to satisfy the performance obligations:

- <u>Billable Hours</u> The company employs a time tracking system where employees record their time by project. This a method of satisfaction is used for time and material projects, change orders, website edits, revisions to designs, and any other project that is hours-based. The hours satisfy the performance obligation as the hours are incurred.
- Ad Spend To satisfy ad spend, the company generates analytical reports monthly or as required to show how the b. ad dollars were spent and how the targeting resulted in click-throughs. The ad spend satisfies the performance obligation, regardless of the outcome or effectiveness of the campaign. In addition, the Company utilizes third party
- invoices after the ad dollars are spent, in order to satisfy the obligation.

  Milestones If the contract requires milestones to be hit, then the Company satisfies the performance obligation
- when that milestone is completed and presented to the customer for review. As each phase of a project is complete,
- c. we consider it as a performance obligation being satisfied and transferred to the customer. At this point, the customer is invoiced the amount due based on the transaction pricing for that specific phase and/or we apply the customer deposit to recognize revenue.
- <u>Monthly Retainer</u> If the contract is a retainer for work performed, then the customer is paying the Company for its d.expertise and accessibility, not for a pre-defines amount of output. In this case, the obligation is satisfied at the end of the period, regardless of the amount of work effort required.
- e. <u>Hosting</u> Monthly recurring fees for hosting are recognized on a monthly basis, at a fixed rate. Hosting contracts are typically one-year and reviewed annually for renewal. Prices are subject to change at management discretion.

The Company generates income from four main revenue streams: data science, creative design, web development, digital marketing, and other. Each revenue stream is unique, and includes the following features:

#### **Data Science**

We analyze big data (large volume of information) to reveal patterns and trends associated with human behavior and interactions that can lead to better decisions and strategic business moves. As a result of our data science work, our clients are able to make informed and valuable decisions to positively impact their bottom lines. We classify revenue as data science that includes polling, research, modeling, data fees, consulting and reporting. Contracts are generated to assure both the Company and the client are committed to partnership and both agree to the defined terms and

conditions and are typically less than one year. Transaction pricing is usually a lump sum, which is estimated by specific project requirements. The Company recognizes revenue when performance obligations are met, including, when the data sciences service is performed, polling is conducted, or support hours are expended. If the data sciences service is a fixed fee retainer, then the obligation is earned at the end of the period, regardless of how much service is performed.

### **Creative Design**

We provide branding and creative design services which set apart our clients from their competitors and establish themselves in their specific market. We believe in showcasing our client's brand uniquely and creatively to infuse the public with curiosity to learn more. We classify revenue as creative design that includes branding, photography, copyrighting, printing, signs and interior design. Contracts are generated to assure both the company and the client are committed to partnership and both agree to the defined terms and conditions and are typically less than one year. The Company recognizes revenue when performance obligations are met, usually when

### **Table of Contents**

creative design services obligations are complete, when the hours are recorded, designs are presented, website themes are complete, or any other criteria as mutually agreed.

### **Web Development**

We develop websites that attract high levels of traffic for our clients. We offer our clients the expertise to manage and protect their website, and the agility to adjust their online marketing strategy as their business expands. We classify revenue as web development that includes website coding, website patch installs, ongoing development support and fixing inoperable sites. Contracts are generated to assure both the company and the client are committed to the partnership and both agree to the defined terms and conditions. Although most projects are long-term (6-8 months) in scope, we do welcome short-term projects which are invoiced as the work is completed at a specified hourly rate. In addition, we offer monthly hosting support packages, which ensures websites are functioning properly. The Company records web development revenue as earned, when the developer hours are recorded (if T&M arrangements) or when the milestones are achieved (if a milestone arrangement).

### **Digital Marketing**

We have a reputation for providing digital marketing services that get results. Whether presenting a vibrant but simple message about our clients that will enlighten their audience or deploying an influential digital marketing political campaign across one or multiple social media platforms, our marketing strategist are poised to execute and deliver valuable marketing results to our clients. We classify revenue as digital marketing that includes ad spend, SEO management and digital ad support. Billable hours and advertising spending are estimated based on client specific needs and subject to change with client concurrence. Revenue is recognized when ads are run on one of the third-party platforms or when the hours are recorded by the digital marketing specialist, if the obligation relates to support or services.

### **Other**

We offer services that do not fit into the other four categories but rely heavily on the "other" services to provide the entire support package for our clients. Included in this category are domain name management, account management, web hosting, client training, and partner commissions. Revenue is recognized for these services as the service is performed (such as account management or training) or during the month in which the service was provided (such as hosting, partner commissions and domain name registration).

Included in creative design and digital marketing revenues are costs that are reimbursed by our clients, including third party services, such as photographers and stylists, furniture, supplies, and the largest component, digital advertising. We have determined, based on our review, that the amounts classified as reimbursable costs should be recorded as gross (principal), due to the following factors:

The Company is the primary obligor in the arrangement; We have latitude in establishing price; We have discretion in supplier selection; and

The Company has credit risk

During the years ended December 31, 2018 and 2017, we included \$3,870,291 and \$1,606,905 respectively, in revenue, related to reimbursable costs.

For the years ended December 31, 2018 and 2017, revenue was disaggregated into the five categories as follows:

	Year ended December 31, 2018			Year ended December 31, 2017 (unaudited)		
	Third	Related Total		Third	Related	Total
	Parties	Parties	Total	Parties	Parties	Total
Data Sciences	\$886,600	\$51,100	\$937,700	\$—	\$—	\$—
Design	1,840,975	393,962	2,234,937	721,984	80,278	802,262
Development	1,519,337	154,048	1,673,385	2,654,481	48,198	2,702,679
Digital Advertising	4,938,067	1,289,016	6,227,083	383,852	1,434,374	1,818,226
Other	366,426	317,297	683,723	227,906	208,679	436,585
Total	\$9,551,405	\$2,205,423	\$11,756,828	\$3,988,223	\$1,771,529	\$5,759,752

### **Table of Contents**

# 4. LIQUIDITY AND OPERATIONS

The Company had net loss of \$2,870,013, \$2,486,114, and \$2,042,504, for the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017, respectively, and net cash used in operating activities of \$344,407, \$990,053, and \$867,850, for the same periods, respectively.

While the Company expects that its capital needs in the foreseeable future may be met by cash-on-hand and projected positive cash-flow, there is no assurance that the Company will be able to generate enough positive cash flow or have sufficient capital to finance its growth and business operations, or that such capital will be available on terms that are favorable to the Company or at all. In the current financial environment, it could become difficult for the Company to obtain working capital and other business financing. There is no assurance that the Company would be able to obtain additional working capital through the sale of its securities or from any other source.

### 5. BUSINESS ACQUISITIONS

### Indaba Group, LLC

On October 1, 2015, the Company completed the acquisition of Indaba Group, LLC, a Colorado limited liability company. As of that date, the Company's operating subsidiary, Warp 9, Inc., a Delaware corporation, merged with Indaba Group, LLC and the name of the combined subsidiary was changed to Indaba Group, Inc. ("Indaba"). The total purchase price of two million dollars (\$2,000,000) was paid in the form of the issuance of ten thousand (10,000) shares of the Company's Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, at a liquidation preference of two hundred dollars (\$200) per share and payment of working capital surplus in the amount of \$55,601. As of the date of closing, Ryan Shields and Blake Gindi, two of the owners of Indaba Group, LLC, were appointed to the CloudCommerce Board of Directors. On June 23, 2017, Mr. Shields and Mr. Gindi resigned as members of the Board of Directors. As of December 31, 2017, neither Mr. Shields nor Mr. Gindi was an employee of the Company.

Under the purchase method of accounting, the transactions were valued for accounting purposes at \$2,000,000, which was the fair value of Indaba at the time of acquisition. The assets and liabilities of Indaba were recorded at their respective fair values as of the date of acquisition. Since the Company determined there were no other separately identifiable intangible assets, any difference between the cost of the acquired entity and the fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed is recorded as goodwill. The acquisition date estimated fair value of the consideration transferred consisted of the following:

Tangible assets acquired \$417,700 Liabilities assumed (193,889) Net tangible assets 223,811 Non-compete agreements 201,014 Customer list 447,171 Goodwill 1,128,004 Total purchase price \$2,000,000

During the six months ended December 31, 2017, we determined that the goodwill and intangibles related to the Indaba acquisition were impaired. Therefore, all remaining indefinite and finite-lived intangibles, and goodwill were written off. The amount of the write off, included in operating expenses was \$1,239,796.

### Parscale Creative, Inc.

On August 1, 2017, the Company completed the acquisition of Parscale Creative, Inc., a Nevada corporation ("Parscale Creative"). As of that date, the Company's wholly owned operating subsidiary, Parscale Digital, Inc., a Nevada corporation ("Parscale Digital"), merged with Parscale Creative, and the name of the combined

### **Table of Contents**

subsidiary was changed to Parscale Digital. The total purchase price of \$7,945,000, was paid in the form of the issuance of ninety thousand (90,000) shares of the Company's Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, at a liquidation preference of one hundred dollars (\$100) per share, plus dividend payments based on 5% of adjusted revenue of Parscale Digital. Adjusted revenue is defined as total revenue, minus digital marketing media buys. Based on the growth of the Parscale Digital, the actual amount of the dividend payments is estimated to be in the range of \$850,000 and \$1,300,000, over 36 months, if we achieve 0.5% to 3% monthly adjusted revenue growth. The dividend payments are recorded as a reduction to additional paid in capital. For the years ended December 31, 2018 and 2017, we paid \$102,610 and \$106,259, respectively, related to the Series D Convertible Preferred dividend. As of the date of closing, Brad Parscale, the 100% owner of Parscale Creative, was appointed to the Company's Board of Directors. The Company assumed net liabilities of \$535,000, related to this acquisition.

Under the purchase method of accounting, the transactions were valued for accounting purposes at \$7,945,000, which was the fair value of Parscale Creative at the time of acquisition. The assets and liabilities of Parscale Creative were recorded at their respective fair values as of the date of acquisition. The acquisition date estimated fair value of the consideration transferred and purchase price allocation consisted of the following:

Cash Customer deposits and accrued expenses Net tangible liabilities	\$200,000 (535,000) \$(335,000)
Non-compete agreements	\$280,000
Brand name	1,930,000
Customer list	2,090,000
Goodwill	3,645,000
Total purchase price	\$7,945,000

Issuance of series D convertible preferred stock \$7,610,000

Net tangible liabilities 335,000

Total purchase price \$7,945,000

During the year ended December 31, 2018, it was determined that, due to the Company never having paid federal income taxes and having a large net operating loss (NOL), it is unlikely we will pay federal income taxes in the foreseeable future. This change in estimate resulted in the Company removing the deferred tax liability from the purchase price of Parscale Creative, with a corresponding adjustment to goodwill. During the year ended December 31, 2018, this change in estimate resulted in a reduction of deferred tax liability to zero and goodwill to \$3,645,000, or reductions of \$1,075,000 to each.

### WebTegrity, LLC

On November 15, 2017, the Company completed the acquisition of WebTegrity. As of that date, the Company's operating subsidiary, Parscale Digital, Inc., a Nevada corporation, merged with WebTegrity and the name of the combined subsidiary remained unchanged as Parscale Digital. On April 16, 2018, we organized WebTegrity as a Nevada corporation, and split WebTegrity from Parscale Digital. The total purchase price of \$900,000, was paid in the form of the issuance of ten thousand (10,000) shares of the Company's Series E Convertible Preferred Stock, at a liquidation preference of one hundred dollars (\$100) per share.

Under the purchase method of accounting, the transactions were valued for accounting purposes at \$900,000, which was the fair value of WebTegrity at the time of acquisition. The assets and liabilities of WebTegrity were recorded at their respective fair values as of the date of acquisition. The acquisition date estimated fair value of the consideration

transferred and purchase price allocation consisted of the following:

### **Table of Contents**

Current assets	\$78,000
Fixed assets	30,000
Liabilities	(48,000)
Net assets	60,000
Brand name	130,000
Customer list	280,000
Goodwill	430,000
Total purchase price	\$900,000

Issuance of Series E Convertible Preferred Stock \$900,000

During the year ended December 31, 2018, it was determined that, due to the Company never having paid federal income taxes and having a large net operating loss (NOL), it is unlikely we will pay federal income taxes in the foreseeable future. This change in estimate resulted in the Company removing the deferred tax liability from the purchase price of WebTegrity, with a corresponding adjustment to goodwill. During the year ended December 31, 2018, this change in estimate resulted in a reduction of deferred tax liability to zero and goodwill to \$430,000, or reductions of \$100,000 to each.

### Parscale Media, LLC

On August 1, 2017, the Company entered into a purchase agreement with Brad Parscale, to purchase Parscale Media, LLC, a website hosting business, formed under the laws of Texas. Under the terms of the agreement, the Company agreed to pay Mr. Parscale \$1,000,000 in cash, upon closing the transaction, but in no event later than January 1, 2018.

On February 1, 2018, the Company entered into an amended purchase agreement which provided for the issuance of a promissory note to Mr. Parscale as consideration for the acquisition, under which the Company agreed to pay Mr. Parscale \$1,000,000 in twelve equal installments, and interest of 4% on the promissory note (the "Parscale Media Note"). For the year ended December 31, 2018, the Company made total payments of \$350,600 on the promissory note, which includes \$11,693 of interest expense. For the year ended December 31, 2018, we included \$12,859 in interest expense related to this liability. On November 20, 2018, the Company exchanged the remaining balance of the Parscale Media Note for an equal amount owed by Mr. Parscale to the Company. As of November 20, 2018, the balance on the Parscale Media Note was zero.

Current assets \$—
Brand name 100,000
Customer list 400,000
Goodwill 500,000
Total purchase price \$1,000,000

During the year ended December 31, 2018, it was determined that, due to the Company never having paid federal income taxes and having a large net operating loss (NOL), it is unlikely we will pay federal income taxes in the foreseeable future. This change in estimate resulted in the Company removing the deferred tax liability from the purchase price of Parscale Media, with a corresponding adjustment to goodwill. During the year ended December 31, 2018, this change in estimate resulted in a reduction of deferred tax liability to zero and goodwill to \$500,000, or reductions of \$125,000 to each.

The above Parscale Creative, WebTegrity, and Parscale Media acquisitions are based on a preliminary purchase price allocation, and include identifiable intangible assets, which were based on their estimated fair values as of the acquisition date. The excess of purchase price over the estimated fair value of the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired was recorded as goodwill. The allocation of the purchase price required management to make significant estimates in determining the fair values of assets acquired and liabilities assumed, especially with respect to identifiable intangible assets. These estimated fair values were based on information obtained from management of the acquired companies and historical experience and, with respect to the long-lived tangible and intangible assets, were made with the assistance of an independent valuation firm.

## <u>Table of Contents</u> Pro forma results

The following tables set forth the unaudited pro forma results of the Company as if the acquisitions of Parscale Creative and WebTegrity had taken place on the first day of the period presented. These combined results are not necessarily indicative of the results that may have been achieved had the companies been combined as of the first day of the period presented.

Years ended December 31, 2018 2017

Total revenues \$11,789,677 \$9,550,675Net loss \$(2,840,160) \$(3,255,656)Basic and diluted net earnings per common share \$(0.02) \$(0.02)

This pro forma financial information is based on historical results of operations, adjusted for the allocation of the purchase price and other acquisition accounting adjustments, and is not indicative of what our results would have been had we operated the businesses since the beginning of the annual period presented.

### 6. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

The Company conducted an impairment analysis for the year ended December 31, 2018 and determined that based on qualitative factors that no impairment was necessary for any intangible asset or goodwill.

#### Domain Name

On June 26, 2015, the Company purchased the rights to the domain "CLOUDCOMMERCE.COM", from a private party at a purchase price of \$20,000, plus transaction costs of \$202, which will be used as the main landing page for the Company. The total recorded cost of this domain of \$20,202 has been included in other assets on the balance sheet. As of December 31, 2018, we have determined that this domain has an indefinite useful life, and as such, is not included in depreciation and amortization expense. The Company will assess this intangible asset annually for impairment, in addition to it being classified with indefinite useful life.

### **Trademark**

On September 22, 2015, the Company purchased the trademark rights of "CLOUDCOMMERCE", from a private party at a purchase price of \$10,000. The total recorded cost of this trademark of \$10,000 has been included in other assets on the balance sheet. The trademark expires in 2020 and may be renewed for an additional 10 years. Therefore, as of September 30, 2015, we determined that this intangible asset has a definite useful life of 174 months, and as such, will be included in depreciation and amortization expense. For the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017, the Company included \$690, \$345, and \$690, respectively, in depreciation and amortization expense related to this trademark. As of December 31, 2018, the balance on this intangible asset was \$7,759.

# Non-Compete Agreements

On October 1, 2015, the Company acquired Indaba from three members of the limited liability company. At that time, we retained two of the members, who currently serve as the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Technology Officer of Indaba. Both employees have non-compete agreements in place to protect the Company against the risk of

either employee leaving Indaba to compete directly with us. We have calculated the value of those non-compete agreements at \$201,014, with a useful life of two years, which coincides with the term of the non-compete agreement. This amount was included in depreciation and amortization expense until September 30, 2017. For the six months ended December 31, 2017, the Company included \$25,127 in depreciation and amortization expense related to these non-compete agreements. This non-compete agreement was fully amortized as of December 31, 2017.

On August 1, 2017, the Company signed a merger agreement with Brad Parscale, in which Parscale Creative merged with and into Parscale Digital. The terms of the merger agreement include a non-compete agreement with Brad Parscale, for a period of three years. The Company has placed a value of this non-compete agreement at \$280,000, amortized over a period of 36 months. For the year ended December 31, 2018, and the six months ended December 31, 2017, the Company included \$93,333, and \$38,889, respectively, in depreciation and amortization expense related to this non-compete agreement. As of December 31, 2018, the balance on this

### **Table of Contents**

intangible asset was \$147,778.

### **Customer List**

On October 1, 2015, the Company acquired Indaba, and have calculated the value of the customer list at \$447,171, with a useful life of 3 years. This amount was to be included in depreciation and amortization expense until September 30, 2018. During the six months ended December 31, 2017, we determined that the Customer List intangible asset was impaired. Therefore, we have written off the remaining balance during the period, totaling \$111,793. As of December 31, 2017, the balance is zero. This non-compete agreement was fully amortized as of December 31, 2017.

On August 1, 2017, the Company acquired Parscale Creative, and have calculated the value of the customer list at \$2,090,000, with a useful life of 3 years. For the year ended December 31, 2018, and the six months ended December 31, 2017, the Company included \$671,583, and \$387,447, respectively, in depreciation and amortization expense related to the customer list, and as of December 31, 2018, the remaining balance of this intangible asset was \$1,050,101.

On November 15, 2017, the Company acquired WebTegrity, and have calculated the value of the customer list at \$280,000, with a useful life of 3 years. For the year ended December 31, 2018, and the six months ended December 31, 2017, the Company included \$87,779, and \$15,556, respectively, in depreciation and amortization expense related to the customer list, and as of December 31, 2018, the remaining balance of this intangible asset was \$157,533.

On February 1, 2018, the Company acquired Parscale Media, and have calculated the value of the customer list acquired at \$400,000, with a useful life of 3 years. For the year ended December 31, 2018, the Company included \$122,222, in depreciation and amortization expense related to the customer list, and as of December 31, 2018, the remaining balance of this intangible asset was \$277,778.

#### **Brand Name**

On August 1, 2017, the Company acquired Parscale Creative, and have calculated the value of the brand name at \$1,930,000, which is included in other assets on the balance sheet. As of December 31, 2018, we have determined that this brand name has an indefinite useful life, and as such, is not included in depreciation and amortization expense. The Company will assess this intangible asset annually for impairment, in addition to it being classified with an indefinite useful life.

On November 15, 2017, the Company acquired WebTegrity, and have calculated the value of the brand name at \$130,000, which is included in other assets on the balance sheet. As of December 31, 2018, we have determined that this brand name has an indefinite useful life, and as such, is not included in depreciation and amortization expense. The Company will assess this intangible asset annually for impairment, in addition to it being classified with an indefinite useful life.

On February 1, 2018, the Company acquired Parscale Media, and have calculated the value of the brand name at \$100,000, which is included in other assets on the balance sheet. As of February 1, 2018, we have determined that this brand name has an indefinite useful life, and as such, is not included in depreciation and amortization expense. The Company will assess this intangible asset annually for impairment, in addition to it being classified with an indefinite useful life.

#### Goodwill

On October 1, 2015, the Company acquired Indaba, and have calculated the value of the goodwill at \$1,128,003, which was included in other assets on the balance sheet at June 30, 2017. During the six months ended December 31, 2017, we determined that the goodwill related to the Indaba acquisition was impaired. Therefore, all remaining goodwill was written off. The amount of the write off, included in operating expenses was \$1,128,003.

On August 1, 2017, the Company acquired Parscale Creative, and have calculated the value of the goodwill at \$3,645,000, which is included in other assets on the balance sheet. The Company will assess this intangible asset for impairment, if an event occurs that may effect the fair value, or at least annually.

On November 15, 2017, the Company acquired WebTegrity, and have calculated the value of the goodwill at \$430,000, which is included in other assets on the balance sheet. The Company will assess this intangible asset

### **Table of Contents**

for impairment, if an event occurs that may effect the fair value, or at least annually.

On February 1, 2018, the Company acquired Parscale Media, and have calculated the value of the goodwill at \$500,000, which is included in other assets on the balance sheet. The Company will assess this intangible asset for impairment, if an event occurs that may effect the fair value, or at least annually.

The Company's intangible assets consist of the following:

	December 31, 2018		December 31, 2017					
	Gross	Accumulated	Net	Gross	Accumulate		Net	
		Amortization			Amortization	on		
Customer list	2,770,000	(1,284,587)	1,485,413	2,370,000	(403,003	)	1,966,997	
Non-compete agreement	280,000	(132,222 )	147,778	280,000	(38,889	)	241,111	
Domain name and trademark	30,201	(2,241 )	27,960	30,201	(1,552	)	28,649	
Brand name	2,160,000		2,160,000	2,060,000			2,060,000	
Goodwill	4,575,000	_	4,575,000	5,250,000	_		5,250,000	
Total	9,815,201	(1,419,050)	8,396,151	9,990,201	(443,444	)	9,546,757	

Total amortization expense charged to operations for the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017 and the year ended June 30, 2017, were \$975,606, \$532,893, and \$275,380, respectively. The following table of remaining amortization of finite life intangible assets, for the years ended December 31, includes the intangible assets acquired, in addition to the CloudCommerce trademark:

2019	\$976,506
2020	646,953
2021	11,801
2022	690
2023	690
Thereafter	4,310
Total	\$1,640,950

#### 7. CREDIT FACILITIES

### **Lines of Credit**

The Company has assumed an outstanding liability related to a bank line of credit agreement from the acquisition of Indaba. As of December 31, 2017, the balance was zero.

On November 30, 2016, CLWD Operations entered into a 12-month agreement wherein amounts due from our customers were pledged to a third party, in exchange for a borrowing facility in amounts up to a total of \$400,000. The agreement was amended on March 23, 2017, which increased the allowable borrowing amount by \$100,000, to a maximum of \$500,000. On November 30, 2017, the agreement auto renewed for another twelve months. The proceeds from the facility are determined by the amounts we invoice our customers. We record the amounts due from customers in accounts receivable and the amount due to the third party as a liability, presented as a "Lines of credit" on the Balance Sheet. During the term of this facility, the third-party lender has a first

### **Table of Contents**

priority security interest in CLWD Operations, and therefore, we will require such third-party lender's written consent to obligate CLWD Operations further or pledge our assets against additional borrowing facilities. Because of this position, it may be difficult for CLWD Operations to secure additional secured borrowing facilities. The cost of this secured borrowing facility is 0.05% of the daily balance. During the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017, the Company included \$16,012, \$26,092, and \$33,733, respectively, in interest expense, related to this secured borrowing facility, and as of December 31, 2018 and 2017, the outstanding balances were zero and \$205,368, respectively.

On October 19, 2017, Parscale Digital entered into a 12-month agreement wherein amounts due from our customers were pledged to a third party, in exchange for a borrowing facility in amounts up to a total of \$500,000. The proceeds from the facility are determined by the amounts we invoice our customers. The Company evaluated this facility in accordance with ASC 860, classifying it as a secured borrowing arrangement. We record the amounts due from customers in accounts receivable and the amount due to the third party as a liability, presented as a "Lines of credit" on the Balance Sheet. During the term of this facility, the third-party lender has a first priority security interest in the Company, and will, therefore, we will require such third-party lender's written consent to obligate the Company further or pledge our assets against additional borrowing facilities. Because of this position, it may be difficult for the Company to secure additional secured borrowing facilities. The cost of this secured borrowing facility is 0.05% of the daily balance. During the year ended December 31, 2018, and the six months ended December 31, 2017, the Company included \$78,566, and \$10,437 in interest expense, related to the secured borrowing facility, and as of December 31, 2018 and 2017, the outstanding balances were \$102,988 and \$178,837.

On August 2, 2018, Giles Design Bureau, WebTegrity, and Data Propria entered into 12-month agreements wherein amounts due from our customers were pledged to a third-party, in exchange for borrowing facilities in amounts up to a total of \$150,000, \$150,000 and \$600,000, respectively. The proceeds from the facility are determined by the amounts we invoice our customers. We evaluated these facilities in accordance with ASC 860, classifying as secured borrowing arrangements. We record the amounts due from customers in accounts receivable and the amount due to the third party as a liability, presented as a "Lines of credit" on the Balance Sheet. During the term of these facilities, the third-party lender has a first priority security interest in the respective entities, and will, therefore, we will require such third-party lender's written consent to obligate the entities further or pledge our assets against additional borrowing facilities. Because of this position, it may be difficult for the entities to secure additional secured borrowing facilities. The cost of this secured borrowing facilities is 0.056%, 0.056% and 0.049%, respectively, of the daily balance. During the year ended December 31, 2018, the Company included \$21,276, in interest expense, related to these secured borrowing facilities, and as of December 31, 2018, the combined outstanding balances were \$321,106.

### 8. CONVERTIBLE NOTES PAYABLE

During the quarter ended December 31, 2015, the Company signed an addenda to each of its outstanding convertible notes, fixing the conversion price at \$0.004. Before the addenda, the conversion price for each of the notes was tied to the trading price of the Company's common stock. Because of that fluctuation, the Company was required to report derivative gains and losses each quarter, which was included in earnings, and an overall derivative liability balance on the balance sheet. Since the addenda, the Company has eliminated the derivative liability balance on the balance sheet and discontinued the gain/loss reporting on the income statement.

On March 25, 2013, the Company issued a convertible promissory note (the "March 2013 Note") in the amount of up to \$100,000, at which time an initial advance of \$50,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The lender, a related party, advanced an additional \$20,000 on April 16, 2013, \$15,000 on May 1, 2013 and \$15,000 on May 16, 2013, for a total draw of \$100,000. The terms of the March 2013 Note, as amended, allow the lender to convert all or part of the outstanding balance plus accrued interest, at any time after the effective date, at a conversion price of \$0.004 per share. The March 2013 Note bears interest at a rate of 10% per year and matured on March 25, 2018. The Company is working with the lender to extend the maturity date. On May 23, 2014, the lender converted \$17,000 of

the outstanding balance and accrued interest of \$1,975 into 4,743,699 shares of common stock. On October 14, 2014, the lender converted \$17,000 of the outstanding balance and accrued interest of \$2,645 into 4,911,370 shares of common stock. On April 17, 2018, the lender converted \$16,000 of the outstanding balance and accrued interest of \$8,106 into 6,026,301 shares of common stock. The balance of the March 2013 Note, as of December 31, 2018 was \$78,377, which includes \$28,377 of accrued interest.

### **Table of Contents**

On April 20, 2018, the Company issued a convertible promissory note (the "April 2018 Note") in the amount of up to \$200,000, at which time an initial advance of \$200,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The terms of the April 2018 Note, as amended, allow the lender, a related party, to convert all or part of the outstanding balance plus accrued interest, at any time after the effective date, at a conversion price of \$0.01 per share. The April 2018 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and matures on April 20, 2021. The balance of the April 2018 Note, as of December 31, 2018 was \$206,986, which includes \$6,986 of accrued interest. Due to the conversion price being lower than the market price on the effective date ("beneficial conversion feature") of the April 2018 Note, we recorded a discount of \$200,000 to offset the book value. The discount is amortized over 12 months, beginning on the effective date of the April 2018 Note. As of December 31, 2018, the balance remaining on the beneficial conversion feature was \$60,274, and for the year ended December 31, 2018, we included \$139,726 in interest expense related to amortization of the discount.

### 9. NOTES PAYABLE

On July 31, 2017, the Company signed an exchange agreement with the holder of our notes, which exchanged ten convertible notes, totaling \$1,485,914, for 14,425 shares of Series C Preferred stock. Each share of Series C Preferred stock has a face value of \$100 and is convertible into common stock at a price of \$0.01 per share. At the time of the exchange, all accrued interest was forgiven. The following notes were converted:

- (a) On January 12, 2016, the Company borrowed \$100,000 from Bountiful Capital, LLC to cover operating costs. The loan was offered interest free on a short-term basis, and was due February 12, 2016. On July 31, 2017, the principal balance of \$100,000 was exchanged for Series C Preferred stock, leaving a balance of zero as of July 31, 2017. The other notes exchanged with Bountiful Capital, LLC, are noted below.
- (b) On April 18, 2016, the Company issued a promissory note (the "April 2016 Note") in the amount of up to \$500,000, at which time an initial advance of \$35,500 was received to cover operational expenses. The lender advanced an additional \$41,000 on May 2, 2016, \$35,000 on May 17, 2016, \$160,000 on May 19, 2016, \$34,000 on June 1, 2016, \$21,000 on June 21, 2016, \$33,500 on June 30, 2016, \$10,000 on July 15, 2016, \$33,000 on July 29, 2016, \$35,500 on August 16, 2016, \$28,000 on August 31, 2016, \$33,500 on September 14, 2016, for a total draw of \$500,000. The April 2016 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 60 months from the effective date of each tranche. On July 31, 2017, the principal balance of \$500,000 was exchanged for Series C Preferred stock, and all accrued interest was forgiven, leaving a balance of zero as of July 31, 2017.
- (c) On October 3, 2016, the Company issued a promissory note (the "October 2016 Note") in the amount of up to \$500,000, at which time an initial advance of \$36,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The lender advanced an additional \$48,000 on October 17, 2016, \$34,000 on October 31, 2016, \$27,000 on November 15, 2016, \$34,000 on November 30, 2016, \$28,500 on December 16, 2016, \$21,000 on January 3, 2017, \$50,000 on January 17, 2017, \$29,000 on January 31, 2017, \$15,000 on February 2, 2017, \$30,000 on February 16, 2017, \$29,000 on March 1, 2017, \$28,000 on March 16, 2017, \$46,500 on April 3, 2017, \$23,500 on April 17, 2017, and \$20,500 on May 2, 2017, for a total draw of \$500,000. The October 2016 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 60 months from the effective date of each tranche. On July 31, 2017, the principal balance of \$500,000 was exchanged for Series C Preferred stock, and all accrued interest was forgiven, leaving a balance of zero as of July 31, 2017.
- (d) On May 16, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "May 16, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$38,000, at which time the entire balance of \$38,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The May 16, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date. On July 31, 2017, the principal balance of \$38,000 was exchanged for Series C Preferred stock, and all accrued interest was forgiven, leaving a balance of zero as of July 31, 2017.

- (e) On May 30, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "May 30, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$46,000, at which time the entire balance of \$46,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The May 30, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date. On July 31, 2017, the principal balance of \$46,000 was exchanged for Series C Preferred stock, and all accrued interest was forgiven, leaving a balance of zero as of July 31, 2017.
- (f) On June 14, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "June 14, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$26,000, at which time the entire balance of \$26,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The June 14, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months

### **Table of Contents**

from the effective date. On July 31, 2017, the principal balance of \$26,000 was exchanged for Series C Preferred stock, and all accrued interest was forgiven, leaving a balance of zero as of July 31, 2017.

- (g) On June 29, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "June 29, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$23,500, at which time the entire balance of \$23,500 was received to cover operational expenses. The June 29, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date. On July 31, 2017, the principal balance of \$23,500 was exchanged for Series C Preferred stock, and all accrued interest was forgiven, leaving a balance of zero as of July 31, 2017.
- (h) On July 10, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "July 10, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$105,000, at which time the entire balance of \$105,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The July 10, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date. On July 31, 2017, the principal balance of \$105,000 was exchanged for Series C Preferred stock, and all accrued interest was forgiven, leaving a balance of zero as of July 31, 2017.
- (i) On July 14, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "July 14, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$50,500, at which time the entire balance of \$50,500 was received to cover operational expenses. The July 14, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date. On July 31, 2017, the principal balance of \$50,500 was exchanged for Series C Preferred stock, and all accrued interest was forgiven, leaving a balance of zero as of July 31, 2017.
- (j) On July 30, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "July 30, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$53,500, at which time the entire balance of \$53,500 was received to cover operational expenses. The July 30, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date. On July 31, 2017, the principal balance of \$53,500 was exchanged for Series C Preferred stock, and all accrued interest was forgiven, leaving a balance of zero as of July 31, 2017.

Subsequent to July 31, 2017, the Company entered into the following new notes payable:

On August 3, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "August 3, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$25,000, at which time the entire balance of \$25,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The August 3, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or August 3, 2020. The balance of the August 3, 2017 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$26,962, which includes \$1,962 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On August 15, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "August 15, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$34,000, at which time the entire balance of \$34,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The August 15, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or August 15, 2020. The balance of the August 15, 2017 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$36,552, which includes \$2,552 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On August 28, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "August 28, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$92,000, at which time the entire balance of \$92,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The August 28, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or August 28, 2020. The balance of the August 28, 2017 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$98,591, which includes \$6,591 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On September 28, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "September 28, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$63,600, at which time the entire balance of \$63,600 was received to cover operational expenses. The September 28, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months

from the effective date, or September 28, 2020. The balance of the September 28, 2017 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$67,616, which includes \$4,016 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On October 11, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "October 11, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$103,500, at which time the entire balance of \$103,500 was received to cover operational expenses. The October 11, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or October 11, 2020. The balance of the October 11, 2017 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$109,823, which includes \$6,323 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

### **Table of Contents**

On October 27, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "October 27, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$106,000, at which time the entire balance of \$106,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The October 27, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or October 27, 2020. The balance of the October 27, 2017 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$112,244, which includes \$6,244 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On November 15, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "November 15, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$62,000, at which time the entire balance of \$62,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The November 15, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or November 15, 2020. The balance of the November 15, 2017 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$65,491, which includes \$3,491 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On November 27, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "November 27, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$106,000, at which time the entire balance of \$106,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The November 27, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or November 27, 2020. The balance of the November 27, 2017 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$111,794, which includes \$5,794 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On November 30, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "November 30, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$30,000, at which time the entire balance of \$30,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The November 30, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or November 30, 2020. The balance of the November 30, 2017 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$31,627, which includes \$1,627 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On December 19, 2017, the Company issued a promissory note (the "December 19, 2017 Note") in the amount of \$42,000, at which time the entire balance of \$42,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The December 19, 2017 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or December 19, 2020. The balance of the December 19, 2017 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$44,169, which includes \$2,169 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On January 3, 2018, the Company issued a promissory note (the "January 3, 2018 Note") in the amount of \$49,000, at which time the entire balance of \$49,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The January 3, 2018 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or January 3, 2021. The balance of the January 3, 2018 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$51,430, which includes \$2,430 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On January 30, 2018, the Company issued a promissory note (the "January 30, 2018 Note") in the amount of \$72,000, at which time the entire balance of \$72,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The January 30, 2018 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or January 30, 2021. The balance of the January 30, 2018 Note, as of December 31, 2018 is \$75,304, which includes \$3,304 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On February 1, 2018, the Company entered into an amended purchase agreement and promissory note with Mr. Parscale, which facilitated the closing of the Parscale Media transaction and established a revised payment arrangement, under which the Company agreed to pay Mr. Parscale \$1,000,000 in twelve equal installments, which includes 4% interest. For the year ended December 31, 2018, the Company made total payments of \$350,600 on the promissory note, which includes \$11,693 of interest expense. For the year ended December 31, 2018, we included \$12,859 in interest expense related to this liability. On November 20, 2018, the Company exchanged the remaining balance of the Parscale Media Note for an equal amount owed by Mr. Parscale to the Company. As of November 20, 2018, the balance on the Parscale Media Note was zero.

On February 2, 2018, the Company issued a promissory note (the "February 2, 2018 Note") in the amount of \$85,000, at which time the entire balance of \$85,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The February 2, 2018 Note bears interest at a rate of 5% per year and is payable upon demand, but in no event later than 36 months from the effective date, or February 2, 2021. The balance of the February 2, 2018 Note, as of December

### **Table of Contents**

31, 2018 is \$88,866, which includes \$3,866 of accrued interest. The company is not in default on this note.

On June 29, 2018, the Company issued a promissory note (the "June 2018 Note"), in the amount of \$750,000, at which time the Company received \$735,000. The remaining \$15,000 was retained by the lender as an origination fee. The June 2018 Note bears interest at a rate of 18% per year and is amortized over 12 months. During the year ended December 31, 2018, the Company made payments totaling \$429,277, and included \$54,277 in interest expense related to this note. As of December 31, 2018, the outstanding balance on the June 2018 Note was \$375,000. The company is not in default on this note.

As of December 31, 2018, and 2017, the notes payable due to related parties totaled \$920,470 and \$670,819, respectively.

### 10. CAPITAL STOCK

At December 31, 2018, December 31, 2017, and June 30, 2017, the Company's authorized stock consists of 2,000,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share. The Company is also authorized to issue 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value of \$0.001 per share. The rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of the preferred stock will be determined by the Board of Directors prior to issuance of such shares. The conversion of certain outstanding preferred stock could have a significant impact on our common stockholders.

### Series A Preferred

The Company has designated 10,000 shares of its preferred stock as Series A Preferred Stock. Each share of Series A Preferred Stock is convertible into 10,000 shares of the Company's common stock. The holders of outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive dividends, payable quarterly, out of any assets of the Corporation legally available therefor, at the rate of \$8 per share per annum, payable in preference and priority to any payment of any dividend on the common stock. As of December 31, 2018, the Company has 10,000 shares of Series A Preferred Stock outstanding. During the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017, and the year ended June 30, 2017, we paid dividends of \$60,000, \$40,000, and \$60,000, respectively, to the holders of Series A Preferred stock.

### Series B Preferred

The Company has designated 25,000 shares of its preferred stock as Series B Preferred Stock. Each share of Series B Preferred Stock shall have a stated value of \$100. The Series B Preferred Stock is convertible into shares of fully paid and non-assessable shares of the Company's common stock by dividing the stated value by a conversion price of \$0.004 per share. Series B Preferred Stock shall not be entitled to vote, as a separate class or otherwise, on any matter presented to the stockholders of the Company for their action or consideration at any meeting of stockholders of the Company. As of December 31, 2018, the Company has 18,025 shares of Series B Preferred Stock outstanding.

### Series C Preferred

The Company has designated 25,000 shares of its preferred stock as Series C Preferred Stock. Each share of Series C Preferred Stock shall have a stated value of \$100. The Series C Preferred Stock is convertible into shares of fully paid and non-assessable shares of the Company's common stock by dividing the stated value by a conversion price of \$0.01 per share. Series C Preferred Stock shall not be entitled to vote, as a separate class or otherwise, on any matter presented to the stockholders of the Company for their action or consideration at any meeting of stockholders of the Company. As of December 31, 2018, the Company has 14,425 shares of Series C Preferred Stock outstanding.

## Series D Preferred

The Company has designated 90,000 shares of its preferred stock as Series D Preferred Stock. Each share of Series D Preferred Stock shall have a stated value of \$100. The Series D Preferred Stock is convertible into common stock at a ratio of 2,500 shares of common stock per share of preferred stock, and pays a quarterly dividend, calculated as (1/90,000) x (5% of the Adjusted Gross Revenue) of the Company's subsidiary Parscale Digital. Adjusted Gross Revenue shall mean the top line gross revenue of Parscale Digital, as calculated under GAAP (generally accepted accounting principles) less any reselling revenue attributed to third party advertising products or service, such as, but not limited to, search engine keyword campaign fees, social media campaign fees, radio or television advertising fees, and the like. Series D Preferred Stock shall not be entitled to vote, as a separate class or otherwise, on any matter presented to the stockholders of the Company for their action or

### **Table of Contents**

consideration at any meeting of stockholders of the Company. As of December 31, 2018, the Company has 90,000 shares of Series D Preferred Stock outstanding. During the year ended December 31, 2018, and the six months ended December 31, 2017, we paid dividends of \$49,478, and \$101,260, respectively, to the holders of Series D Preferred stock.

### Series E Preferred

The Company has designated 10,000 shares of its preferred stock as Series E Preferred Stock. Each share of Series E Preferred Stock shall have a stated value of \$100. The Series E Preferred Stock is convertible into shares of fully paid and non-assessable shares of the Company's common stock by dividing the stated value by a conversion price of \$0.05 per share. Series E Preferred Stock shall not be entitled to vote, as a separate class or otherwise, on any matter presented to the stockholders of the Company for their action or consideration at any meeting of stockholders of the Company. As of December 31, 2018, the Company has 10,000 shares of Series E Preferred Stock outstanding.

### 11. STOCK OPTIONS AND WARRANTS

#### **Stock Options**

On July 10, 2003, the Company adopted the Warp 9, Inc. Stock Option Plan for directors, executive officers, and employees of and key consultants to the Company. Pursuant to the now terminated plan, the Company could issue 5,000,000 shares of common stock. The plan was administered by the Company's Board of Directors, and options granted under the plan could be either incentive options or nonqualified options. Each option was exercisable in full or in installment and at such time as designated by the Board. Notwithstanding any other provision of the plan or of any option agreement, each option expired on the date specified in the option agreement, which date was to be no later than the tenth anniversary of the date on which the option was granted (fifth anniversary in the case of an incentive option granted to a greater-than-10% stockholder). The purchase price per share of the common stock under each incentive option was to be no less than the fair market value of the common stock on the date the option was granted (110% of the fair market value in the case of a greater-than-10% stockholder). The purchase price per share of the common stock under each nonqualified option was to be specified by the Board at the time the option is granted, and could be less than, equal to or greater than the fair market value of the shares of common stock on the date such nonqualified option was granted, but was to be no less than the par value of shares of common stock. The plan provided specific language as to the termination of options granted thereunder.

The following options were issued outside of the Warp 9, Inc. Stock Option Plan:

On August 1, 2017, we granted non-qualified stock options to purchase up to 10,000,000 shares of our common stock to a key employee, at a price of \$0.01 per share. The stock options vest equally over a period of 36 months and expire August 1, 2022. These options allow the optionee to exercise on a cashless basis, resulting in no cash payment to the company upon exercise. If the optionee exercises on a cashless basis, then the above water value (difference between the option price and the fair market price at the time of exercise) is used to purchase shares of common stock. Under this method, the number of shares of common stock issued will be less than the number of options used to obtain those shares of common stock. On September 30, 2018, the employee exercised, on a cashless basis, 3,324,201 options, resulting in 1,233,509 shares of common stock.

On September 18, 2017, we granted non-qualified stock options to purchase up to 1,800,000 shares of our common stock to three key employees, at a price of \$0.05 per share. The stock options vest equally over a period of 36 months and expire September 18, 2022. These options allow the optionee to exercise on a cashless basis, resulting in no cash payment to the company upon exercise.

On January 3, 2018, we granted non-qualified stock options to purchase up to 20,000,000 shares of our common stock to three key employees, at a price of \$0.04 per share. The stock options vest equally over a period of 36 months and expire January 3, 2023. These options allow the optionee to exercise on a cashless basis, resulting in no cash payment to the company upon exercise.

The Company used the historical industry index to calculate volatility, since the Company's stock history did not represent the expected future volatility of the Company's common stock. The fair value of options granted during the year ended December 31, 2018 and 2017, were determined using the Black Scholes method with the following assumptions:

## **Table of Contents**

	Year Ended	Six Months Ended
	December	December
	31, 2018	31, 2017
Risk free interest rate	2.57 %	5.00 %
Stock volatility factor	250	376
Weighted average expected option life	3.5 years	5 years
Expected dividend yield	none	none

A summary of the Company's stock option activity and related information follows:

	Year ended	
	December 31,	2018
		Weighted
		average
		exercise
	Options	price
Outstanding -beginning of year	134,800,000	\$0.013
Granted	20,000,000	\$0.04
Exercised	(3,324,201)	\$0.01
Forfeited	_	<b>\$</b> —
Outstanding - end of year	151,475,799	\$0.017
Exercisable at the end of period/year	131,780,091	\$0.014
Weighted average fair value of		
options granted during the year		\$800,000

	Six Months ended		Year ended	
	December 31, 2017		June 30, 2017	
	Weighted			Weighted
		average		average
		exercise		exercise
	Options	price	Options	price
Outstanding -beginning of year	123,000,000	\$ 0.013	123,000,000	\$0.013
Granted	11,800,000	\$ 0.016	_	<b>\$</b> —
Exercised		\$ <i>—</i>	_	<b>\$</b> —
Forfeited	_	\$ <i>—</i>	_	<b>\$</b> —
Outstanding - end of period/year	134,800,000	\$ 0.013	123,000,000	\$0.013
Exercisable at the end of period/year	114,138,995	\$ 0.013	94,095,890	\$0.012
Weighted average fair value of				
options granted during the year		\$ <i>—</i>		\$190,000

As of December 31, 2018, and 2017, the intrinsic value of the stock options was approximately \$212,950 and \$3,632,450, respectively. Stock option expense for the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017 and the year ended June 30, 2017 were \$479,182, \$275,319, and \$502,000, respectively.

The Black Scholes option valuation model was developed for use in estimating the fair value of traded options, which do not have vesting restrictions and are fully transferable. In addition, option valuation models require the input of highly subjective assumptions, including the expected stock price volatility. Because the Company's employee stock options have characteristics significantly different from those of traded options, and

### **Table of Contents**

because changes in the subjective input assumptions can materially affect the fair value estimate, in management's opinion, the existing models do not necessarily provide a reliable single measure of the fair value of its employee stock options.

The weighted average remaining contractual life of options outstanding, as of December 31, 2018 was as follows:

		Weighted
		Average
	Number of	remaining
Exercise	options	contractual
prices	outstanding	life (years)
\$0.050	1,800,000	3.72
\$0.040	20,000,000	4.01
\$0.015	35,000,000	3.65
\$0.013	60,000,000	3.10
\$0.013	15,000,000	3.22
\$0.010	6,675,799	3.59
\$0.005	12,500,000	0.62
\$0.004	500,000	2.78
	151,475,799	

### Warrants

During the years ended December 31, 2018 and 2017, the Company issued no warrants for services.

#### 12. RELATED PARTIES

Bountiful Capital, LLC, loaned the Company \$100,000 on January 12, 2016, \$500,000 through multiple fundings on the April 2016 Note, \$500,000 through multiple fundings on the October 2016 Note, \$38,000 on May 16, 2017, \$46,000 on May 30, 2017, \$26,000 on June 14, 2017, \$23,500 on June 29, 2017, \$105,000 on July 10, 2017, \$50,500 on July 14, 2017, \$53,500 on July 30, 2017, \$25,000 on August 3, 2017, \$34,000 on August 16, 2017, \$92,000 on August 28, 2017, \$63,600 on September 28, 2017, \$103,500 on October 11, 2017, \$106,000 on October 27, 2017, \$62,000 on November 15, 2017, \$106,000 on November 27, 2017, \$30,000 on November 30, 2017, \$42,000 on December 19, 2017, \$49,000 on January 3, 2018, \$72,000 on January 30, 2018 and \$85,000 on February 2, 2018, as unsecured promissory notes (the "Bountiful Notes"). The terms of the Bountiful Notes include interest of 5% and are due and payable upon demand, but in no case later than 36 months after the effective date. On July 31, 2017, notes payable amounting to \$1,442,500 and accrued interest of \$43,414 were converted into 14,425 shares of Series C preferred stock. At December 31, 2018 and 2017, principal on the Bountiful Notes and accrued interest totaled \$920,470 and \$670,819, respectively. The Company's chief financial officer, Greg Boden, also serves as the president of Bountiful Capital, LLC.

Brad Parscale has served on the board of directors of the Company since the acquisition of Parscale Creative on August 1, 2017. Mr. Parscale is also the owner of Parscale Strategy, LLC ("Parscale Strategy"), the largest customer of Parscale Digital. During the years ended December 31, 2018 and 2017, the Company earned \$2,205,423 and \$1,771,529, respectively, in revenue from providing services to Parscale Strategy, and as of December 31, 2018 and 2017, Parscale Strategy had an outstanding accounts receivable of \$78,753 and \$390,410, respectively.

On August 1, 2017, Parscale Digital signed a lease with Giles-Parscale, Inc., a related party, to provide a workplace for the employees of Parscale Digital. Giles-Parscale, Inc., is wholly owned by Jill Giles, an employee of the

Company. Details on this lease are included in Note 14.

On August 1, 2017, Parscale Digital signed a lease with Parscale Strategy for computer equipment and office furniture. Parscale Strategy is wholly owned by Brad Parscale, who serves on the CloudCommerce board of directors. Details of this lease are included in Note 14.

On February 1, 2018, the Company entered into an amended purchase agreement and promissory note with Mr. Parscale, which facilitated the closing of the Parscale Media transaction and established a revised payment arrangement, under which the Company agreed to pay Mr. Parscale \$1,000,000 in twelve equal installments, which includes 4% interest. For the year ended December 31, 2018, the Company made total payments of

### **Table of Contents**

\$336,620 on the promissory note, which includes \$11,693 of interest expense. On November 20, 2018, the Company exchanged the outstanding balance on the Parscale Media Note, for an equal amount Mr. Parscale owed to the Company. On November 20, 2018, the balance in the Parscale Media Note was zero.

On April 28, 2018, Data Propria entered into an agreement to lease approximately 2,073 square feet of office space located at 311 Sixth Street, San Antonio, TX 78215, for a period of twelve months, commencing May 1, 2018, at a cost of \$4,000 per month, plus a pro rata share of building maintenance expenses. This lease was signed with a related party, Jill Giles, an employee of the Company.

As of December 31, 2018, we had convertible notes in the amount of \$225,089 with a relative of a shareholder that owns in excess of 5%. We believe that the terms of those convertible notes are consistent with arm's length transactions.

### 13. CONCENTRATIONS

For the year ended December 31, 2018, the Company had five major customers who represented approximately 38% of total revenue. For the six months ended December 31, 2017, the Company had four major customers who represented approximately 49% of total revenue. For the year ended June 30, 2017, the Company had three major customers who represented 58% of total revenue. At December 31, 2018 and 2017, accounts receivable from two and four customers, represented approximately 41% and 56% of total accounts receivable, respectively. The customers comprising the concentrations within accounts receivable are not the same customers that comprise the concentrations with the revenues discussed above.

### 14. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

### **Operating Leases**

On December 10, 2012, Indaba signed a lease, which commenced January 16, 2013 for approximately 3,300 square feet at 2854 Larimer Street, Denver, CO 80205, for approximately \$3,500 per month. The original lease term expired February 28, 2016, but was extended until February 28, 2017, at a rate of \$5,800 per month. This lease was further extended until February 28, 2018, at a rate of \$5,850 per month. We did not renew this lease and moved out of the space by February 28, 2018. On February 12, 2018, we executed a lease agreement for office space at 1415 Park Avenue West, Denver, CO 80205, on a month-to-month basis, at a cost of \$800 per month. This lease was terminated in June 30, 2018.

As a result of the WebTegrity acquisition, we assumed a lease for office space used by the WebTegrity employees, at 14603 Huebner Road, Suite 3402, San Antonio, TX 78230. The lease was executed on March 20, 2017 for a period of 36 months, commencing March 20, 2017, at a rate of \$2,750 per month from April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018, \$2,950 per month from April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019, and \$3,150 per month from April 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020.

On August 1, 2017, Parscale Digital signed a lease agreement with Giles-Parscale, Inc., a related party, which commenced on August 1, 2017, for approximately 8,290 square feet, at 321 Sixth Street, San Antonio, TX 78215, for \$9,800 per month, plus a pro rata share of the common building expenses. The lease expires on July 31, 2022.

On April 15, 2016, the CloudCommerce signed a lease for approximately 1,800 square feet of office space at 1933 Cliff Dr., Suite 1, Santa Barbara, California 93109 for approximately \$3,000 per month, on a month-to-month basis which lease commenced on March 1, 2016 and concluded February 15, 2018. On October 24, 2017, we executed a

lease agreement for the same space, commencing March 1, 2018 for a period of 36 months, at a rate of \$2,795 per month, plus a pro rata share of the common area maintenance. On September 7, 2018, we assigned this lease to another tenant and moved out of the space.

The following is a schedule, by years, of future minimum lease payments required under the operating leases.

### **Table of Contents**

Years Ending December 31, Amount

2019 \$170,800 2020 127,050 2021 117,600 2022 68,600 2023 0 Total \$484,050

Total operating lease expense for the year ended December 31, 2018, the six months ended December 31, 2017 and the year ended June 30, 2017 were \$214,021, \$101,664, and \$105,391, respectively. The Company is also required to pay its pro rata share of taxes, building maintenance costs, and insurance in according to the lease agreement.

On May 21, 2014, the Company entered into a settlement agreement with the landlord of our previous location at 6500 Hollister Ave., Goleta, CA, to make monthly payments on past due rent totaling \$227,052. Under the terms of the agreement, the Company will make monthly payments of \$350 on a reduced balance of \$40,250. Upon payment of \$40,250, the Company will record a gain on extinguishment of debt of \$186,802. As of December 31, 2018, the Company recorded the outstanding balance under this settlement agreement as a long-term accrued expense, with the current portion of the debt recorded in accrued expenses. As of December 31, 2018, and 2017, the Company owed \$21,000 and \$25,200 on the outstanding reduced payment terms, respectively.

### Capital Lease

On August 1, 2017, Parscale Digital signed a lease agreement with Parscale Strategy, a related party, for the use of office equipment and furniture. The lease provides for a term of thirty-six (36) months, at a monthly payment of \$3,000, and an option to purchase all items at the end of the lease for one dollar. We have evaluated this lease in accordance with ASC 840-30 and determined that it meets the definition of a capital lease.

The following is a schedule of the net book value of the capital lease.

Acceta	December	December
Assets	31, 2018	31, 2017
Leased equipment under capital lease,	\$100,097	\$100,097
less accumulated amortization	(35,176)	(13,023)
Net	\$64,921	\$87,074

Liabilities	December	December
Liabilities	31, 2018	31, 2017
Obligations under capital lease (current)	\$34,039	\$32,382
Obligations under capital lease (noncurrent)	20,654	54,692

Total \$54,693 \$87,074

The following is a schedule, by years, of future minimum lease payments required under the capital lease.

Years ended December 31,	Lease Payments	Imputed Interest	Present Value of Payments
2019	\$36,000	\$(1,961)	\$ 34,039
2020	21,000	(346)	20,654
Total	\$ 57,000	\$(2,307)	\$ 54,693

The Company is required to pay its pro rata share of taxes, building maintenance costs, and insurance in accordance with the operating lease agreements of Parscale Digital, WebTegrity, Giles Design Bureau and Data Propria.

#### **Legal Matters**

The Company may be involved in legal actions and claims arising in the ordinary course of business, from time to time, none of which at the time are considered to be material to the Company's business or financial condition.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### 15. SUPPLEMENTAL STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS INFORMATION

During the year ended December 31, 2018, there were the following non-cash financing activities:

- -On February 1, 2018, the Company acquired Parscale Media for \$1,000,000 payable by a note over twelve months.
- On April 17, 2018, a lender converted a portion of the March 2013 Note into common stock. The conversion included \$16,000 of principal, plus \$8,106 of interest, which was converted into 6,026,301 common shares.
- On September 30, 2018, an employee exercised, on a cashless basis, 3,324,201 options, resulting in 1,233,509 shares of common stock.

During the six months ended December 31, 2017, we had the following non-cash financing activities:

- Entered into a capital lease obligation for the use of office equipment. The value of the lease is \$100,097.
- Decreased Notes Payable by \$1,485,914 and issued 14,425 shares of Series C Convertible Preferred stock, as a result of the exchange of debt.
- Issuance of Series D Convertible Preferred stock valued at \$7,610,000 for the purchase of Parscale Creative, Inc.
- Issuance of Series E Convertible Preferred stock valued at \$900,000 for the purchase of WebTegrity, LLC.

During the year ended June 30, 2017, we had no non-cash financing activities.

#### 16. INCOME TAXES

The provision (benefit) for income taxes for the years ended December 31, 2018 and 2017 were as follows, assuming a 21% and 35% effective tax rate, respectively:

For the years	s ended	
December 3	1,	
2018	2017	
	,	

(unaudited)

Current tax provision:

Federal

Taxable income \$— \$— \$—
Total current tax provision \$— \$—

Deferred tax provision:

Federal

Loss carryforwards \$2,781,142 \$4,550,200 Change in valuation allowance (2,781,142) (4,550,200)

Total deferred tax provision \$— \$—

As of December 31, 2018, the Company had approximately \$13,247,668 in tax loss carryforwards that can be utilized in future periods to reduce taxable income through 2038. The deferred tax liability balances as of December 31, 2018

and 2017 were zero and \$1,021,566, respectively. During the year ended December 31, 2018, it was determined that, due to the Company never having paid federal income taxes and having a large net operating loss (NOL), it is unlikely we will pay federal income taxes in the foreseeable future.

The Company provided a valuation allowance equal to the deferred income tax assets for the period from June 30, 2011 to December 31, 2018 because it is not presently known whether future taxable income will be sufficient to utilize the tax loss carryforwards.

The Company has no uncertain tax positions.

#### 17. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Management has evaluated subsequent events according to ASC TOPIC 855 as of the date of the financial statements and has determined that the following subsequent events are reportable.

On January 16, 2019, the Company issued a convertible promissory note (the "January 16 Note") in the amount of up to \$103,000, at which time an advance of \$100,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The terms of the January 16 Note allow the lender to convert all or part of the outstanding balance plus accrued interest, at any time after 180 days from the effective date, at a conversion price of 61% multiplied by the average of the two lowest trading prices during the preceding 20 days. The January 16 Note bears interest at a rate of 10% per year and matures on January 16, 2020.

On January 30, 2019, the Company entered into a secured promissory note (the "January 2019 Note") in the amount of \$1,000,000. This January 2019 Note extinguished the February 2018 Note and added \$250,000 to the note balance. The January 2019 Note carries interest of 18% and is amortized over 12 months, with the first payment of \$94,059 being due March 1, 2019. Upon execution of the January 2019 Note, the Company received \$349,557, and will receive \$250,000 upon the filing of this 10-K.

On January 31, 2019, the Company issued a convertible promissory note (the "January 31 Note") in the amount of up to \$53,500, at which time an advance of \$51,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The terms of the January 31 Note allow the lender to convert all or part of the outstanding balance plus accrued interest, at any time after 180 days from the effective date, at a conversion price of 61% multiplied by the lowest trading prices during the preceding 15 days. The January 31 Note bears interest at a rate of 15% per year and matures on January 31, 2020.

On February 21, 2019, the Company issued a convertible promissory note (the "February 21 Note") in the amount of up to \$53,000, at which time an advance of \$50,000 was received to cover operational expenses. The terms of the February 21 Note allow the lender to convert all or part of the outstanding balance plus accrued interest, at any time after 180 days from the effective date, at a conversion price of 61% multiplied by the average of the two lowest trading prices during the preceding 20 days. The January 16 Note bears interest at a rate of 10% per year and matures on February 21, 2020.

# ITEM CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND 9. FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE.

None.

#### ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

#### **Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures**

Management, with the participation of the Company's executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, evaluated the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) and Rule 15d-15(e) of the Exchange Act of 1934, as amended), as of the end of the period covered by this report to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports that it files or submits under the Act is (i) recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Commission's rules and forms and (ii) accumulated and communicated to the Company's management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Based on that evaluation, our management concluded that, as of December 31, 2018, our disclosure controls and procedures were not effective due to the following material weaknesses:

- 1. lack of segregation of duties; and
- 2. failure to implement accounting controls of acquired businesses.

To the extent reasonably possible given our limited resources, we intend to take measures to cure the aforementioned weaknesses.

Our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, do not expect that our disclosure controls and procedures or our internal controls will prevent all error or fraud. A control system, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Due to the inherent limitations in

#### **Table of Contents**

all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, have been detected.

To address the material weaknesses, we performed additional analysis and other post-closing procedures in an effort to ensure our consolidated financial statements included in this report have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Accordingly, management believes that the financial statements included in this report fairly present in all material respects our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows for the periods presented.

### Management's Annual Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Our internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance to our management and board of directors regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of the financial statements for external purposes in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Our internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the Company; (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and that receipts and expenditures of the Company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the Company; and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the Company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements

Our management assessed the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2018. In making this assessment, our management used the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission ("COSO") in Internal Control-Integrated Framework (2013). A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of our annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis.

Management has identified control deficiencies regarding the lack of segregation of duties and the need for a stronger internal control environment. Management of the Company believes that these material weaknesses are primarily due to the continued integration of the 2016 acquisition of Indaba. The small size of the Company's accounting staff may prevent adequate controls in the future, such as segregation of duties, due to the cost/benefit of such remediation. We do expect to retain additional personnel to remediate these control deficiencies in the future.

Because of the above material weakness, management has concluded that we did not maintain effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2018, based on the criteria established in "Internal Control-Integrated Framework" issued by the COSO.

#### No Attestation Report by Independent Registered Accountant

The effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2018 has not been audited by our independent registered public accounting firm by virtue of our exemption from such requirement as a smaller reporting company.

## **Changes in Internal Controls over Financial Reporting**

There have been no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Company's last fiscal quarter of fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

#### **Inherent Limitations on Effectiveness of Controls**

The Company's management does not expect that its disclosure controls or its internal control over financial reporting will prevent or detect all error and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the control system's objectives will be met. The design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Further, because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can

#### **Table of Contents**

provide absolute assurance that misstatements due to error or fraud will not occur or that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within the Company have been detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision making can be faulty and that breakdowns can occur because of simple error or mistake. Controls can also be circumvented by the individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more people, or management override of the controls. The design of any system of controls is based in part on certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions. Projections of any evaluation of controls effectiveness to future periods are subject to risks. Over time, controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions or deterioration in the degree of compliance with policies or procedures.

#### ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

#### **PART III**

#### ITEM 10. DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS, AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The following table lists the executive officers and directors of the Company:

#### Name Age Position

Andrew Van Noy 36 Chief Executive Officer, President and Chairman Gregory Boden

48 Chief Financial Officer, Corporate Secretary, and Director

Zachary Bartlett 37 Vice President of Communications and Director

Bradley Parscale 43 Director

Andrew Van Noy, age 36, has been a director of the Company since November 17, 2012. Mr. Van Noy has been the President of the Company since April 24, 2012 and the Chief Executive Officer of the Company since August 13, 2012. He was the Vice President of Sales and Marketing of the Company from May 1, 2011 to November 17, 2012 and Executive Vice President of the Company from November 17, 2012 to April 24, 2012. Mr. Van Noy came to the Company with experience in the private equity and investment banking industry, where he served from April 2006 to December 2008 as Director of Velocity of Money, a boutique real estate private equity firm, and managed over \$300 million of transactions at Morgan Stanley's global banking headquarters in Salt Lake City, Utah. From January 2009 to April 2011, Mr. Van Noy served as the Vice President of Sales and Marketing for PageTransformer, a company which provided web and software development for iPad, iPhone, and Android devices.

The Board of Directors believes that Mr. Noy is qualified to serve as a director because of his experience in executive roles and his experience with re-branding and re-structuring of the Company, including the launch of our Magento platform.

Gregory Boden, age 48, has been a director of the Company since November 17, 2011 and the Corporate Secretary of the Company since February 11, 2013. On April 24, 2012 Mr. Boden was appointed Chief Financial Officer of the Company. From June 1, 2011 to March 1, 2012, Mr. Boden served as an independent contractor assisting the Company in accounting and financial reporting matters. In addition to his position as Chief Financial Officer, Mr. Boden has served since January 1, 2011 as the President of Bountiful Capital, LLC, a Santa Barbara based private equity company. Prior to joining the Company, from September 2006 to October 2009, Mr. Boden worked in public accounting in the audit practice of KPMG, LLP, after which, from October 2009 to December 2010, he and managed

the franchise accounting and cash application departments of Select Staffing, a nationwide staffing company. Mr. Boden received his Master of Accountancy degree from the University of Denver.

The Board of Directors believes that Mr. Boden is qualified to serve as a director because of his management and industry experience, in addition to his understanding of accounting and financial reporting.

Zachary Bartlett, age 37, has been a director of the Company since July 2012. In July, 2012 Mr. Bartlett was appointed Vice President of Operations of the Company. In October, 2015 Mr. Bartlett was appointed Vice President of Communications of the Company. From July, 2011 to July, 2012, Mr. Bartlett served as an independent contractor assisting the Company in project management matters. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Bartlett was the Creative

#### **Table of Contents**

Director of Crowbar Studios, Inc., a graphic design and web development firm founded by Mr. Bartlett in 2008. From 2004 to 2008, he held the position of Art and Brand consultant at Demon International, a snowboard accessories company. In 2009, Mr. Bartlett was one of the founders of Page Transformer, Inc., a company that provided web and software development for iPad, iPhone, and Android devices. Mr. Bartlett received his Bachelor of Fine Arts degree in graphic design from Brigham Young University in 2004.

The Board of Directors believes that Mr. Bartlett is qualified to serve as a director because of his industry experience and his understanding of industry trends.

Bradley Parscale, age 43, has served as a director of the Company since August 1, 2017. He has served as President of Giles-Parscale, Inc., a privately held digital agency delivering holistic branding, design, and web development solutions based in San Antonio, Texas, for the past five years. Prior to serving as President of Giles-Parscale, Inc., Mr. Parscale was owner of Parscale Media, LLC, a web development and hosting firm. In 1999, Mr. Parscale received his Bachelor of Science in Business Finance, International Business and Economics from Trinity University in San Antonio, Texas.

The Board of Directors believes that Mr. Parscale is qualified to serve as a director of the Company because of the depth of his experience and knowledge of digital media.

No director is required to make any specific amount or percentage of his business time available to us. Our officer intends to devote such amount of his time to our affairs as is required or deemed appropriate by us.

#### **Family Relationships**

There are no family relationships among our executive officers and directors.

#### **Involvement in Certain Legal Proceedings**

During the past ten years, none of our directors, executive officers, promoters, control persons, or nominees has been:

the subject of any bankruptcy petition filed by or against any business of which such person was a general partner or executive officer either at the time of the bankruptcy or within two years prior to that time;

convicted in a criminal proceeding or is subject to a pending criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations and other minor offenses);

subject to any order, judgment, or decree, not subsequently reversed, suspended or vacated, of any court of competent jurisdiction or any Federal or State authority, permanently or temporarily enjoining, barring, suspending or otherwise limiting his involvement in any type of business, securities or banking activities;

found by a court of competent jurisdiction (in a civil action), the Commission or the Commodity Futures Trading Commission to have violated a federal or state securities or commodities law;

the subject of, or a party to, any Federal or State judicial or administrative order, judgment, decree, or finding, not subsequently reversed, suspended or vacated, relating to an alleged violation of (a) any Federal or State securities or commodities law or regulation; (b) any law or regulation respecting financial institutions or insurance companies including, but not limited to, a temporary or permanent injunction, order of disgorgement or restitution, civil money penalty or temporary or permanent cease-and-desist order, or removal or prohibition order; or (c) any law or regulation prohibiting mail or wire fraud or fraud in connection with any business entity; or the subject of, or a party to, any sanction or order, not subsequently reversed, suspended or vacated, of any self-regulatory organization (as defined in Section 3(a)(26) of the Exchange Act (15 U.S.C. 78c(a)(26))), any registered entity (as defined in Section 1(a)(29) of the Commodity Exchange Act (7 U.S.C. 1(a)(29))), or any equivalent exchange, association, entity or organization that has disciplinary authority over its members or persons associated with a member.

#### **Board Committees**

The Board of Directors has not had an Audit Committee since February 2006. Until the Company re-establishes an audit committee, the Board of Directors acts as the audit committee. Due to his experience in public accounting and his understanding of GAAP, we believe that Mr. Boden, the Company's Chief Financial Officer,

#### **Table of Contents**

fills the role of "audit committee financial expert" as defined in Item 407(d) of Regulation S-K promulgated by the SEC. Because Mr. Boden is the Chief Financial Officer of the Company, he is not independent.

#### **Code of Conduct**

The Company has adopted a Code of Conduct that applies to all of its directors, officers and employees. Any waiver of the provisions of the Code of Conduct for executive officers and directors may be made only by the Audit Committee, when formed, or the full Board of Directors and, in the case of a waiver for members of the Audit Committee, by the Board of Directors. Any such waivers will be promptly disclosed to the Company's shareholders. A copy of our Code of Conduct will be provided to any person requesting same without charge. To request a copy of our Code of Conduct please make written request to our Chief Executive Officer c/o CloudCommerce, Inc. at 321 Sixth Street, San Antonio, TX 78215.

#### Compliance with Section 16(A) of Exchange Act

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires the Company's officers and directors, and certain persons who own more than 10% of a registered class of the Company's equity securities (collectively, "Reporting Persons"), to file reports of ownership and changes in ownership ("Section 16 Reports") with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Reporting Persons are required by the SEC to furnish the Company with copies of all Section 16 Reports they file. Based solely on its review of the copies of such Section 16 Reports received by the Company, or written representations received from certain Reporting Persons, all Section 16(a) filing requirements applicable to the Company's Reporting Persons during and with respect to the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 have been complied with on a timely basis.

#### **Changes in Nominating Procedures**

None.

### ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

#### **Compensation Discussion and Analysis**

The following Compensation Discussion and Analysis describes the material elements of compensation for our executive officers identified in the Summary Compensation Table ("Named Executive Officers"), and executive officers that we may hire in the future. As more fully described below, our Board of Directors makes all decisions for the total direct compensation of our executive officers, including the Named Executive Officers. We do not have a compensation committee, so all decisions with respect to management compensation are made by the whole board.

#### **Compensation Program Objectives and Rewards**

Our compensation philosophy is based on the premise of attracting, retaining, and motivating exceptional leaders, setting high goals, working toward the common objectives of meeting the expectations of customers and stockholders, and rewarding outstanding performance. Following this philosophy, in determining executive compensation, we consider all relevant factors, such as the competition for talent, our desire to link pay with performance in the future, the use of equity to align executive interests with those of our stockholders, individual contributions, teamwork and performance, and each executive's total compensation package. We strive to accomplish these objectives by compensating all executives with total compensation packages consisting of a combination of competitive base salary and incentive compensation.

To date, we have not applied a formal compensation program to determine the compensation of the Named Executives Officers. In the future, as we and our management team expand, our Board of Directors expects to add independent

members, form a compensation committee comprised of independent directors, and apply the compensation philosophy and policies described in this section of the 10-K.

The primary purpose of the compensation and benefits described below is to attract, retain, and motivate highly talented individuals when we do hire, who will engage in the behaviors necessary to enable us to succeed in our mission while upholding our values in a highly competitive marketplace. Different elements are designed to engender different behaviors, and the actual incentive amounts which may be awarded to each Named Executive Officer are subject to the annual review of the Board of Directors. The following is a brief description of the key elements of our planned executive compensation structure.

Base salary and benefits are designed to attract and retain employees over time.

· Incentive compensation awards are designed to focus employees on the business objectives for a particular year. Equity incentive awards, such as stock options and non-vested stock, focus executives' efforts on the behaviors within ·the recipients' control that they believe are designed to ensure our long-term success as reflected in increases to our stock prices over a period of several years, growth in our profitability and other elements.

Severance and change in control plans are designed to facilitate the Company's ability to attract and retain executives ·as we compete for talented employees in a marketplace where such protections are commonly offered. We currently

#### **Benchmarking**

We have not yet adopted benchmarking but may do so in the future. When making compensation decisions, our Board of Directors may compare each element of compensation paid to our Named Executive Officers against a report showing comparable compensation metrics from a group that includes both publicly-traded and privately-held companies. Our Board believes that while such peer group benchmarks are a point of reference for measurement, they are not necessarily a determining factor in setting executive compensation as each executive officer's compensation relative to the benchmark varies based on scope of responsibility and time in the position. We have not yet formally established our peer group for this purpose.

#### The Elements of CloudCommerce's Compensation Program

have not given separation benefits to any of our Name Executive Officers.

#### **Base Salary**

Executive officer base salaries are based on job responsibilities and individual contribution. The Board reviews the base salaries of our executive officers, including our Named Executive Officers, considering factors such as corporate progress toward achieving objectives (without reference to any specific performance-related targets) and individual performance experience and expertise. None of our Named Executive Officers have employment agreements with us. Additional factors reviewed by the Board of Directors in determining appropriate base salary levels and raises include subjective factors related to corporate and individual performance. For the year ended December 31, 2018, all executive officer base salary decisions were approved by the Board of Directors.

Our Board of Directors determines base salaries for the Named Executive Officers at the beginning of each fiscal year, or during the year if needed, and the Board proposes new base salary amounts, if appropriate, based on its evaluation of individual performance and expected future contributions.

#### **Incentive Compensation Awards**

During the fiscal years ended December 31, 2018 and 2017, the Company did not have an incentive compensation plan.

#### **Equity Incentive Awards**

Our 2003 Stock Option Plan for directors, officers, employees and key consultants (the "2003 Plan") which authorized the issuance of up to 5,000,000 shares of our common stock pursuant to the 2003 Plan terminated upon the expiration of the remaining options granted under the 2003 Plan on May 24, 2014. In the future, we plan to establish a new management stock option plan pursuant to which stock options may be authorized and granted to our executive officers, directors, employees and key consultants. We expect to authorize up to 10% of our issued and outstanding common stock for future issuance under such plan. We believe that stock option awards motivate our employees to work to improve our business and stock price performance, thereby further linking the interests of our senior management and our stockholders. The Board considers several factors in determining whether awards are granted to

an executive officer, including those previously described, as well as the executive's position, his or her performance and responsibilities, and the amount of options, if any, currently held by the officer and their vesting schedule. Our policy prohibits backdating options or granting them retroactively. As of June 30, 2014, no stock options granted under the 2003 Plan remain outstanding and the 2003 Plan has been terminated. As of December 31, 2018, 151,475,799 stock options granted outside of the 2003 Plan are outstanding.

#### **Benefits and Prerequisites**

At this stage of our business we have limited benefits and no prerequisites for our employees other than paid time off that are generally comparable to those offered by other small private and public companies or as may be required by applicable state employment laws. We may adopt retirement plans and confer other fringe benefits for our executive officers in the future if our business grows sufficiently to enable us to afford them.

#### **Separation and Change in Control Arrangements**

We do not have any employment agreements with our Named Executive Officers. No employee is eligible for specific benefits or payments if their employment or engagement terminates in a separation or if there is a change of control.

#### **Executive Officer Compensation**

The following summary compensation table sets forth certain information concerning compensation paid to the Company's Chief Executive Officer and its most highly paid executive officers whose total annual salary and bonus for services rendered in all capacities for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 was \$100,000 or more.

#### **Summary Compensation Table**

Name and Principal Position	Fiscal Salary Year	Option Award	All Other ls T Compensation	'otal
Andrew Van Noy  Chief Executive Officer, President, and Director	2018 \$195,00 2017 \$195,00		-0- -0-	\$195,000 \$195,000
Gregory Boden Chief Financial Officer, Corporate Secretary, and Director	2018 \$120,00 2017 \$80,400	-0-	-0- -0-	\$120,000 \$80,400
Zachary Bartlett  Vice President of Communications and Director	2018 \$138,00 2017 \$138,00		-0- -0-	\$138,000 \$138,000

#### **Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End**

The following table sets forth information with respect to unexercised stock options, stock that has not vested, and equity incentive plan awards held by the Company's executive officers at December 31, 2018.

		<b>Number of Securities</b>		
	Number of Securities	<b>Underlying Unexercised</b>	<b>Option</b>	Option
Name	Underlying Unexercised	<b>Options</b>	<b>Exercise</b>	Expiration
	Options Exercisable		<b>Price</b>	Date
		<u>Unexercisable</u>		
			\$0.0040	October 12, 2021
Gregory Boden (1)	500,000 2,500,000	- 0 - - 0 -	\$0.0053	August 13, 2019
Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary	10,000,000 5,000,000	- 0 - - 0 -	\$0.0131	February 3, 2022
			\$0.0150	August 25, 2022
			\$0.0053	August 13, 2019
Andrew Van Noy (2) Chief Executive Officer	5,000,000 30,000,000	- 0 - - 0 -	\$0.0131	February 3, 2022
and President	15,000,000 20,000,000	- 0 - - 0 -	\$0.0130	March 20, 2022
			\$0.0150	August 25, 2022

	5,000,000	- 0 -	Φ0.0053	. 12 2010
	20,000,000	- 0 -	\$0.0053	August 13, 2019
Zachary Bartlett (3) Vice President of Communications	10,000,000	0	\$0.0131	February 3, 2022
	10,000,000	- 0 -	\$0.0150	August 25, 2022

On October 12, 2011, Mr. Boden received stock options to purchase 500,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.004 per share exercisable for a period of ten years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/48 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested. On August 13, 2012, Mr. Boden received stock options to purchase 2,500,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.0053 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested. On February 3, 2015, Mr. Boden received stock options to purchase 10,000,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.0131 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/36 per

- Boden received stock options to purchase 10,000,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.0131 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested. On August 25, 2015, Mr. Boden received stock options to purchase 5,000,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.015 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested.
- On August 13, 2012, Mr. Van Noy received stock options to purchase 5,000,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.0053 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested. On February 3, 2015, Mr. Van Noy received stock options to purchase 30,000,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.0131 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock
- options vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested. On March 20, 2015, Mr. Van Noy received stock options to purchase 15,000,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.013 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested. On August 25, 2015, Mr. Van Noy received stock options to purchase 20,000,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.015 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested. On August 13, 2012, Mr. Bartlett received stock options to purchase 5,000,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.0053 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested. On February 3, 2015, Mr. Bartlett received stock options to purchase 20,000,000 shares of common stock, at an
- (3) exercise price of \$0.0131 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested. On August 25, 2015, Mr. Bartlett received stock options to purchase 10,000,000 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$0.015 per share exercisable for a period of seven years from the date of grant. These stock options vest at a rate of 1/36 per month commencing on the date of grant until all of the options are vested.

#### **Option Exercises and Stock Vested**

None of the Company's executive officers exercised any stock options or acquired stock through vesting of an equity award during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018.

#### **Director Compensation**

The Company's directors did not receive any compensation for their services rendered to the Company as directors during the fiscal years ended December 31, 2018 and 2017.

### **Employment Agreements**

The Company has not entered into any employment agreements with its executive officers to date. The Company may enter into employment agreements with its executive officers in the future.

# ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

The following table sets forth the names of our executive officers and directors and all persons known by us to beneficially own 5% or more of the issued and outstanding common stock of CloudCommerce at December 31, 2018. Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission. In computing the number of shares beneficially owned by a person and the percentage of ownership of that person, shares of common stock subject to options held by that person that are currently exercisable or become exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2018 are deemed outstanding even if they have not actually been exercised. Those shares, however, are not deemed outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person. The percentage ownership of each beneficial owner is based on 137,512,588 outstanding shares of common stock. Except as otherwise listed below, the address of each person is c/o CloudCommerce, Inc., 321 Sixth Street, San Antonio, TX 78215. Except as indicated, each person listed below has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares set forth opposite such person's name.

Name, Title and Address	Number of Shares Beneficially Owned (1)	Percent Owners	_
Gregory Boden Director, Chief Financial Officer, and Corporate Secretary (2)	18,052,082	11.6	%
Andrew VanNoy Chairman, Chief Executive Officer, and President (3)	78,604,651	36.4	%
Zachary Bartlett Director and Vice President of Communications (4)	67,533,303	32.9	%
Bradley Parscale Director (5)	225,000,000	62.1	%
All current Executive Officers as a Group (4 persons)	389,190,036	73.9	%
Thunder Innovations, LLC Ryan Shields (6) Blake Gindi (7) Jack Gindi (8)	14,893,905 29,333,333 26,666,667 10,666,667	9.8 17.6 16.2 7.2	% % % %

- (1) Except as pursuant to applicable community property laws, the persons named in the table have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of common stock beneficially owned.

  Includes 14,100,457 shares which may be purchased by Mr. Boden pursuant to stock options that are exercisable
- (2) within 60 days of December 31, 2018. Does not include shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of outstanding convertible promissory notes and Series C Preferred stock held Bountiful Capital LLC, of which Mr. Boden serves as President. Such securities subject to a 4.99% ownership blockers.
- (3) Includes 52,794,521 shares which may be purchased by Mr. Van Noy pursuant to stock options that are exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2018.
- Includes 27,200,913 shares which may be purchased by Mr. Bartlett pursuant to stock options that are exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2018.

#### **Table of Contents**

- (5) Includes shares underlying 90,000 shares of Series D Preferred Stock. Each share of Series D Preferred Stock may be converted at any time upon ninety (90) days' written notice, into 2,500 shares of the Company's common stock.
- (6) Represents shares underlying 2,933.33 shares of Series A Preferred Stock. Each share of Series A Preferred Stock is convertible into 10,000 shares of the Company's common stock.
- (7) Represents shares underlying 2,666.66 shares of Series A Preferred Stock. Each share of Series A Preferred Stock is convertible into 10,000 shares of the Company's common stock.
- (8) Represents shares underlying 1,066.67 shares of Series A Preferred Stock. Each share of Series A Preferred Stock is convertible into 10,000 shares of the Company's common stock.

# ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

#### **Certain Relationships and Related Transactions**

The Chief Financial Officer of the Company, Gregory Boden, is also the President of Bountiful Capital, LLC ("Bountiful Capital"). Bountiful Capital issued promissory notes to the Company on January 12, 2016, April 18, 2016, October 3, 2016, May 16, 2017, May 30, 2017, June 14, 2017 and June 29, 2017, July 10, 2017, July 14, 2017, and July 30, 2017, which have been exchanged for Series C Preferred Stock, as of July 31, 2017. Bountiful Capital issued promissory notes to the Company on August 3, 2017, August 15, 2017 and August 28, 2017. As of December 31, 2018, the total balance on these notes was \$920,470, which includes \$50,370 of accrued interest.

On August 1, 2017, Bradley Parscale, a director of the Company, entered into a consulting agreement with Parscale Digital, our wholly owned subsidiary, pursuant to which Parscale Digital has agreed to engage Mr. Parscale, and Mr. Parscale agreed, to (i) provide specialized consulting services to Parscale Digital's clients and (ii) undertake speaking engagements and trade conference and seminar appearances, for a period of two (2) years. In consideration of such services to be rendered under the consulting agreement, Parscale Digital shall pay Mr. Parscale a consultancy fee equal to ninety-five (95%) percent of all fees collected directly by Parscale Digital for Mr. Parscale's performance of such services.

#### **Director Independence**

None of our Directors are independent.

#### ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES

Liggett and Webb, PA ("Liggett") served as the Company's independent registered accountants from December 2015 until August 30, 2018, when the Company appointed M&K CPAs, PLLC ("M&K"), who currently serves as our independent auditors. M&K also is a provider of tax services to the Company.

#### **Audit Fees**

An aggregate of \$111,528 was billed by our auditors for the following professional services: 1) audit of the annual financial statement of the Company for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017, and review of the interim financial statements included in quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for the periods ended September 30, 2018, June 30, 2018, and March 31, 2018, 2) audit of the annual financial statements of Parscale Creative for the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015, a review of the interim financial statements, for the period ended June 30, 2017, and the disclosures included in the 8-K/A related to the Parscale Creative acquisition, and 3) the stub period audit as a result of the Company changing its year end from June 30 to December 31.

An aggregate of \$52,980 was billed by our auditors for the following professional services: Audit of the transitional financial statement of the Company for the six months ended December 31, 2017 and review of the interim financial statements included in quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2017.

An aggregate of \$45,293 was billed by our auditors for the following professional services: 1) audit of the annual financial statement of the Company for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017, and review of the interim financial statements included in quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for the periods ended September 30, 2016, December 31, 2016, and March 31, 2017.

#### **Audit Related Fees**

None.

#### **Tax Fees**

Our auditors billed the Company \$1,500 for tax preparation services during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2018.

Our auditors billed the Company \$2,500 for tax preparation services during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017.

Our auditors billed the Company \$1,172 for tax preparation services during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017.

#### **All Other Fees**

None.

#### ITEM 15. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

#### 1. Financial Statements

The Cloudcommerce, Inc. financial statements are included in Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data.

#### 2. Financial Schedules

None.

#### 3. Exhibits

<b>Exhibit</b>	<u>Description</u>
2.1	First Agreement and Plan of Reorganization between Latinocare Management Corporation, a Nevada corporation, and Warp 9, Inc., a Delaware corporation (Incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's Report on Form SC 14F1 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated April 8, 2003).
2.2	Second Agreement and Plan of Reorganization between Latinocare Management Corporation, a Nevada corporation, and Warp 9, Inc., a Delaware corporation (Incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's prior Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated May 30, 2003).
<u>2.3</u>	Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among Indaba Group, LLC, a Colorado limited liability company, Ryan Shields, Blake Gindi, and Jack Gindi, Warp 9, Inc., a Nevada corporation, and Warp 9, Inc., a Delaware corporation. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed June 30, 2015).
<u>2.4</u>	Statement of Merger between Indaba Group, LLC, a Colorado limited liability company, and Warp 9, Inc., a Delaware corporation (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated October 6, 2015).

Certificate of Merger of Domestic Corporation and Foreign Limited Liability Corporation between Warp 9, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Indaba Group, LLC, a Colorado limited liability company (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated October 6, 2015).

68

<u>2.5</u>

- Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of August 1, 2017, by and among CloudCommerce, Inc., Parscale

  Creative, Inc., Bradley Parscale and Parscale Digital, Inc. (incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated August 2, 2017).
- Purchase Agreement, dated August 1, 2017, by and among CloudCommerce, Inc., Parscale Media, LLC, and 2.7 Bradley Parscale (incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated August 2, 2017).
- Articles of Incorporation (incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's Report on Form 10-KSB filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated April 10, 2002).

  Certificate of Amendment to Articles of Incorporation (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the
- 3.2 Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated September 30, 2015).
- Bylaws (incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's Report on Form 10-KSB filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated April 10, 2002).

  Certificate of Designation of Series A Preferred Stock (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the
- 3.4 Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated October 6, 2015).
  - Certificate of Designation of Series B Preferred Stock (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the
- 3.5 Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated December 18, 2015).
- Certificate of Amendment to Certificate of Designation of Series B Preferred Stock (Incorporated by reference to 3.6 exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange
  - Commission, dated June 28, 2016).
    Certificate of Designation of Series C Preferred Stock (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the
- 3.7 Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated August 2, 2017).
- Certificate of Designation of Series D Preferred Stock (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the 3.8 Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated August 2,
- 3.8 Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated August 2, 2017).
   . Stock Option Plan (Incorporated by reference from the exhibits included in the Company's Information Statement
- 4.1 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated August 1, 2003).
- Form of Convertible Note, dated January 5, 2015 (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 10-O/A filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated February 17, 2015).

#### **Table of Contents**

- Form of Stock Option Agreement (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 10-Q/A filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated February 17, 2015).

  Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among Indaba Group, LLC, a Colorado limited liability company, Ryan Shields, Blake Gindi, and Jack Gindi, Warp 9, Inc., a Nevada corporation, and Warp 9, Inc., a Delaware
- corporation. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed June 30, 2015).

<u>10.5</u>

- 10.6 Employment Agreement between Indaba Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Ryan Shields (Incorporated
- 10.7 by reference to exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated October 6, 2015).
- Employment Agreement between Indaba Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Blake Gindi (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated October 6, 2015).
- Convertible Promissory Note (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated October 9, 2015).
- 10.10 Form of Promissory Note (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated April 21, 2016).
- Form of Exchange Agreement (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated June 28, 2016).
- Form of Promissory Note (Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated October 7, 2016).
- Exchange Agreement, dated July 31, 2017, by and between CloudCommerce, Inc., and Bountiful Capital, LLC 0.13 (incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's Report on Form 8-K filed with the
- 10.13 (incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated August 2, 2017).
- Management Services Agreement, dated August 1, 2017, by and between CloudCommerce, Inc., and Parscale 10.14 Creative, Inc. (incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated August 2, 2017).

## Table of Contents

\*\*\* Furnished herewith

10.15	Management Services Agreement, dated August 1, 2017, by and between CloudCommerce, Inc., and Parscale Media, LLC (incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated August 2, 2017).
10.16	Advisory Agreement, dated August 1, 2017, with Jill Giles (incorporated by reference from the exhibits included with the Company's Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, dated August 2, 2017).  Secured Promissory Note, dated June 29, 2018, issued by Parscale Digital Inc. to P2Binvestor,
10.17	Incorporated (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on July 12, 2018).
10.18	Security Agreement dated June 29, 2018, between Parscale Digital Inc. and P2Binvestor, Incorporated (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on July 12, 2018).
10.19	Agreement, dated November 20, 2018, by and between CloudCommerce, Inc. and Bradley Parscale (incorporated by reference to the Exhibit 10.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 27, 2018).
21.1*	List of Subsidiaries
31.1**	Section 302 Certification of Principal Executive Officer
31.2**	Section 302 Certification of Principal Financial/Accounting Officer
<u>32.1**</u>	Section 906 Certification of Principal Executive Officer
<u>32.2**</u>	Section 906 Certification of Principal Financial/Accounting Officer
EX-101.INS***	XBRL INSTANCE DOCUMENT
EX-101.SCH***	XBRL TAXONOMY EXTENSION SCHEMA DOCUMENT
EX-101.CAL***	XBRL TAXONOMY EXTENSION CALCULATION LINKBASE
EX-101.CAL	
EX-101.DEF***	XBRL TAXONOMY EXTENSION DEFINITION LINKBASE
EX-101.LAB*** EX-101.PRE***	XBRL TAXONOMY EXTENSION LABELS LINKBASE XBRL TAXONOMY EXTENSION PRESENTATION LINKBASE
* Previously filed	
** Filed herewith	

Table of Contents
SIGNATURES
Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.
Dated: April 1, 2019 CLOUDCOMMERCE, INC.
By: /s/ Andrew Van Noy
Andrew Van Noy,
Chief Executive Officer and President
(Principal Executive Officer)
By: /s/ Gregory Boden
Gregory Boden,
Chief Financial Officer
(Principal Financial/Accounting Officer)
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

By: /s/ Andrew Van Noy Dated: April 1, 2019
Andrew Van Noy,
Chief Executive Officer, President and Chairman
(Principal Executive Officer)
By: /s/ Gregory Boden Dated: April 1, 2019
Gregory Boden, Chief Financial Officer and Director
(Principal Financial/Accounting Officer)
By: /s/ Zachary Bartlett Dated: April 1, 2019
Zachary Bartlett, Director
By: /s/ Bradley Parscale Dated: April 1, 2019
Bradley Parscale, Director